

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

Theses and Dissertations

2011-11-02

Maternal, Neonatal and Feeding Type Factors Associated with Severity of Necrotizing Enterocolitis

Cheryl Ann Miner Brigham Young University - Provo

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd

Part of the Food Science Commons, and the Nutrition Commons

BYU ScholarsArchive Citation

Miner, Cheryl Ann, "Maternal, Neonatal and Feeding Type Factors Associated with Severity of Necrotizing Enterocolitis" (2011). *Theses and Dissertations*. 3097. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/3097

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen_amatangelo@byu.edu.



Maternal, Neonatal and Feeding Type Factors Associated with

Severity of Necrotizing Enterocolitis

Cheryl A. Miner

A thesis submitted to the faculty of Brigham Young University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Susan Fullmer, Chair Dennis L Eggett Nora Nyland

Department of Nutrition, Dietetics, and Food Science

Brigham Young University

December 2011

Copyright 2011 Cheryl A. Miner

All Rights Reserved



ABSTRACT

Maternal, Neonatal, and Feeding Type Factors Associated with Severity of Necrotizing Enterocolitis

Cheryl A. Miner Department of Nutrition, Dietetics and Food Science Master of Science

Objective: To identify statistical associations with necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC) severity as dichotomized into cases with Bell stage II and III disease.

Study Design: We conducted a retrospective study using eight consecutive years of data from a multihospital healthcare system analyzed NEC severity (Bell stage II *vs*. III).

Results: We identified 220 neonates with stage \geq II who had 225 separate episodes of NEC (157 stage II and 68 stage III). Those with stage III were born at earlier gestational age (*P*<0.0001) and lower birth weight (*P*<0.0001). Diagnosis of NEC occurred on about the same day of life in stage II and stage III cases. Those who developed stage III had significantly higher C-reactive protein (*P*<0.0001), I/T ratio (*P*=0.0005), mean platelet volume (MPV) (*P*=0.0001) and lower pH (*P*<0.0001) and platelet counts (*P*<0.0001). Transfusions were more common to those who progressed to stage III (*P*<0.0001). Regression analysis indicated higher odds of stage III in relationship to the volume of RBC transfusions (OR 2.41, {CI 1.85 to 3.11}, *P*<0.0001) and pasteurized human milk (PHM) (OR 1.32, {CI 1.07 to 1.62}, *P* = 0.0089). In contrast, feeding early mother's own milk (colostrum) for five days reduced the odds for stage III (OR 0.802, {CI 0.67 to 0.96}, *P*=0.0170). Those with small bowel resection were less likely to have received mother's own milk before NEC (OR 0.94, {CI 0.89 to 0.99}, *P* = 0.019) and factors predicting death from NEC were a low pH (OR 2.21, {CI 1.27 to 3.85}, *P* = 0.0005) and less colostrum (OR 0.96, {CI 0.94 to 0.99}, *P* = 0.003).

Conclusions: RBC transfusions and PHM increased the odds for stage III NEC, whereas early mother's own milk five days reduced the odds. Mother's own milk with PHM decreased the risk for small bowl resection and early mother's milk decreased the odds for mortality from NEC. Future research and prospective randomized controlled studies are needed to quantify any reduction in NEC severity on the basis of decreasing RBC transfusions and increasing early mother's own milk or colostrum.

Keywords: NEC, surgery, transfusion, feeding, colostrum



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I, Cheryl A Miner, would like to express appreciation to Robert D. Christensen MD who assisted in the design of this study as well as words of advice and encouragement. I would also like to thank my six children and their spouses who gave encouragement and support: Olivia Grover, Brent Grover, Angela Hubbard, Daniel Hubbard, Alexis Bassi, Jim Bassi, Amanda Leavitt, Thomas Leavitt, Steven Miner, Shelly Miner and David Miner.

Others that assisted in this thesis included dietetic students from Brigham Young University who helped collect data from paper and electronic records. These students were Amy Collier, Shannon Brooks, Kathyrn Linton, Kyrie Slade and Tiffany Shotgunn. Susan E Weidmeier MD and Terese Larkin RN IBCLC gave advice on the study design and Diane K. Lambert RN, Stephen D. Minton MD, and Ronald A. Stoddard MD also gave assistance with this project.

I also wish to thank the members of my committee including Susan Fullmer PhD, RD (chair), Dennis L. Eggett PhD and Nora Nyland PhD, RD who spent numerous hours in my behalf to assist and to offer their expertise in the field of nutrition and statistics. I deeply appreciated their patience, assistance and the teaching environment they provided.



Brigham Young University

SIGNATURE PAGE

of a thesis submitted by

Cheryl A. Miner

This thesis of Cheryl A. Miner is acceptable in its final form including (1) its format, citations, and bibliographical style are consistent and acceptable and fulfill university and department style requirements; (2) its illustrative materials including figures, tables, and charts are in place; and (3) the final manuscript is satisfactory and ready for submission.

Date	Susan Fullmer, Chair
Date	Dennis L. Eggett
Date	Nora Nyland
Date	Susan Fullmer Graduate Coordinator Nutrition, Dietetics, and Food Science Department
Date	College Dean Rodney Brown



TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES	. vii
MANUSCRIPT	1
INTRODUCTION	2
METHODS	2
RESULTS	5
Stage II vs III NEC Model	7
Laboratory Value Models	7
Bowel Resection Models	7
Death from NEC Model	7
DISCUSSION	8
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
REFERENCES	. 11
APPENDIX A: COMPLETE INTRODUCTION AND NECROTIZING ENTEROCOLITIS	
LITERATURE REVIEW	. 16
OVERVIEW	. 17
OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESES	. 19
LIMITATIONS	. 21
NECROTIZING ENTEROCOLITIS LITERATURE REVIEW	. 22
EPIDEMIOLOGY	. 22
DIAGNOSIS - Clinical Signs and Symptoms	
PATHOGENESIS	. 24
Etiology	. 24
Prematurity	. 24
Immature Intestinal Motility, Digestion, and Barrier Function	. 24
Immature Intestinal Immunity	
Hypoxic-Ischemic Injury	. 27
Formula Feedings	. 27
Alternations in Normal GI Microbiological Flora and Infection	
Vasoactive and Inflammatory Mediators	
Genetics	. 31
Red Blood Cell Transfusions	. 31
MANAGEMENT	. 32
Medical	. 32
Surgical	. 32
PREVENTATIVE MEASURES	. 32
Human Milk	. 33
Trophic Feeds	. 34
Standardized Feeding Regimens and Advancement of Feedings	. 34
Probiotics	. 34
Prebiotics	. 35
Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF)	. 35
Arginine	. 35
Superoxide Dismutase	. 36



Acidification of Gastric Contents	36
Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids (PUFA)	36
Enteral Antibiotics	37
Oral Immunoglobulins	37
Erythropoietin	38
Antenatal Glucocorticoids	38
Other Experimental Agents	38
CONCLUSION	39
REFERENCES	40
APPENDIX B: COMPLETE METHODS	55
APPENDIX C: COMPLETE RESULTS	63
Model for Stage II vs. Stage III NEC	65
Models for Laboratory Values	65
Models for Post Conceptual Age in Weeks to Full Feedings post NEC	
Model for Post Conceptual Age in Weeks to Discharge	68
Models for Bowel Resection	68
Model for Death from NEC	69
APPENDIX D: COMPLETE DISCUSSION	80
REFERENCES	85
APPENDIX E: IRB APPROVALS	88
APPENDIX F: MATERIALS	94



LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

Figure 1 Diagramatic display of the subjects studied7	70
Table 1 Characteristics of 220 neonates and 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	71
Table 2 Laboratory values three days preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	72
Table 3 Feeding types preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	
Table 4 Red blood cell (RBC) and platelet transfusions preceding 225 episodes of	
stage \geq II NEC	74
Table 5 Morbidity and mortality of 220 neonates with 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	75
Table 6 Feeding types the first 3 days of life preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	76
Table 7 Feeding types the first 5 days of life preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	76
Table 8 Feeding types the first 14 days of life preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	77
Table 9 Feeding types the first 5 feeding days (any day of life) preceding 225	
episodes of stage \geq II NEC7	78
Table 10 Feeding types preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC	79



MANUSCRIPT

Prepared for the Journal of Perinatology

Maternal, Neonatal and Feeding Type Factors Associated with Severity of Necrotizing Enterocolitis

CA Miner¹, RD Christensen², S Fullmer³, and DL Eggett⁴

¹From the Department of Dietetics and the NICU, Utah Valley Regional Medical Center, Intermountain Healthcare Provo, UT, ²the Women and Newborns Program, Intermountain Healthcare, Salt Lake City, UT, ³the Department of Nutrition, Dietetics and Food Science, and ⁴the Department of Statistics, Brigham Young University, Provo, UT, USA

Address correspondence to: Cheryl Miner RD, LD, IBCLC, Utah Valley Regional Medical Center, Department of Dietetics, NICU, 5th Floor, 1034 N, 500 W; Provo, UT, 84604, USA.

SHORT TITLE: NEC Severity

FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE: The authors have no conflict of interest to disclose.



INTRODUCTION

Necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC) is the most common and devastating inflammatory gastrointestinal emergency in neonates occurring in 1-3 cases per 1000 live births.⁽¹⁻³⁾ Most episodes of NEC are managed successfully using medical intensive care, but certain severe cases require surgery. Reviews and meta-analyses indicate that NEC cases needing surgery have a higher mortality rate, higher costs of care, longer hospital stays among survivors,⁽⁴⁾ and more neurodevelopmental impairment ⁽⁵⁻⁷⁾ Thus, if it were possible to somehow prevent NEC cases from progressing to a point where surgery was needed, outcomes would most likely be better and costs lower. However, currently the risk factors associated with NEC severity are not well defined, and it is not clear whether factors associated with severe cases, once identified, could be modified by clinicians in a way that would lower the prevalence of severe cases needing surgery.

Factors associated with developing NEC, of any stage include low gestational age and low birth weight, ⁽⁸⁻¹⁰⁾ but little information is available to explain why some neonates with NEC go on to stage III while others do not. Thus, the purpose of our study was to identify demographic, clinical, and laboratory associations with severity of NEC cases. We hypothesized that factors related to NEC differed for the neonate receiving mother's own milk as compared to the formula fed neonate.

METHODS

This study was approved by the Intermountain Healthcare and Brigham Young University Institutional Review Boards as a retrospective de-identified study not requiring individual informed consent. Records of neonates born between January 1, 2002 and December 31, 2009 and admitted to an Intermountain Healthcare Newborn Intensive Care Unit were



reviewed. Intermountain Healthcare is a not-for-profit healthcare company that owns and operates 21 hospitals with labor and delivery services in Utah and Idaho.

Records were included if the diagnosis of Bell stage II or III NEC was identified in the electronic archives. When NEC was identified, radiographic images, radiographic reports, surgical and pathology reports, and physicians and/or nurses notes pertaining to NEC were reviewed. The date of NEC diagnosis was defined as the day of gastric suction tube placement.

To document the occurrence of NEC, we used the criteria originally proposed by Bell and coworkers, ⁽¹¹⁾ then subsequently modified by Walsh *et al*, ⁽¹²⁾ and later adopted by the Vermont Oxford Network.⁽¹³⁾ This definition required the presence of one or more of the following three clinical signs: 1) bilious gastric aspirate or emesis, 2) abdominal distension, 3) occult or gross blood in stool (no fissure) AND one or more of the following three radiographic findings: 1) pneumatosis intestinalis, 2) hepato-biliary gas, 3) pneumoperitoneum. Stage II NEC diagnosis included hepato-biliary gas or pneumatosis intestinalis radiographic findings along with abdominal distention, bilious gastric aspirate, emesis, occult or gross blood in stool. Stage III NEC diagnosis included all of the above findings plus pneumoperitoneum.

Maternal and neonatal factors along with feeding types at different time periods prior to NEC were considered for statistical models. Maternal factors considered included pregnancy induced hypertension (PIH) and/or HELLP syndrome (a group of symptoms in pregnancy including hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes and low platelet count), substance abuse, smoker during pregnancy, smoker in the home, prolonged rupture of membranes (\geq 18 hours) and race. Neonatal risk factors included: gender, gestational age, birth weight, Apgar scores at 1 minute and 5 minutes, birth number (singleton, twin or triplet/quadruplet), anthropomorphic classification at birth (small, appropriate or large for gestational age), hematocrit \geq 65 percent



www.manaraa.com

(within the first three days of life), and NEC day of life. Other neonatal factors included the use of histamine receptor antagonist, proton pump inhibitors, vasopressors, or nitric oxide within five days of NEC, positive body fluid cultures within seven days of NEC, and red blood cell (RBC) and platelet transfusions prior to NEC diagnosis. All transfusions were log transformed (natural log) for analysis.

All feeding types (including, mother's own milk, pasteurized human milk (PHM), formula and fortified mother's own milk/formula) were recorded prior to developing NEC and were considered in severity models for NEC. Feedings were grouped into different time periods as follows: 1) the first three days of life (DOL), 2) the first five DOL, 3) the first 14 DOL, 4) the first five days of feedings (any DOL) and 5) feedings prior to NEC diagnosis. The volume of feedings in the different time periods were log transformed for analysis.

All breast feedings were estimated and combined with mother's own milk feedings. For neonates < 38 weeks gestational age at birth, breast feedings were recorded as : day of life (DOL) 1 = 3.5 mL/feeding; DOL 2 - 4 = 5 mL/feeding; DOL 5 = 10 mL/feeding and DOL \ge 6 = 15 mL/feeding. Estimated breast feedings for neonates \ge 38 week gestation included: DOL 1 = 3.5 mL/feeding; DOL 2 = 5 mL/feeding; DOL 3 = 12 mL/feeding; DOL 4 = 25 mL/feeding; DOL 5 = 30 mL/feeding and DOL \ge 6 = 40 mL/feeding.

Stepwise selection regression models (logistic regression for binary variables) were developed using SAS (version 9.2, year 2008, Cary NC) which considered the above maternal factors, neonatal factors, and feeding types in the different time periods. Regression models included: 1) stage II *vs*. stage III NEC, 2) selected laboratory values within three days of NEC diagnosis and 3) outcomes of bowel resection and death due to NEC. In addition, the lowest pH



(arterial or venous within three days of NEC) was considered in models for the effect on laboratory values, and odds for bowel resection or death from NEC.

Laboratory values that were recorded included the highest C-reactive protein (CRP), highest leukocyte count, lowest neutrophil count, highest ratio of immature neutrophils (metamylocytes and bands) to total neutrophils (segmented neutrophils plus bands plus metamyeocytes)⁽¹⁴⁾ or I/T neutrophil ratio, lowest pH (arterial or venous), lowest platelet count, and highest mean platelet volume (MPV). These values were collected three days prior to and following NEC diagnosis.

Pathological and surgical reports were reviewed to determine the anatomic area and length of bowel resection. Small bowel resections were grouped as: ≤ 20 cm resected, 20-75 cm resected and >75 cm resected and numerically scored as 1, 2 and 3. Colonic resections were grouped into sections: cecum, ascending, transverse, or descending/sigmoid resections.

Descriptive and clinical characteristics as well as stepwise regression models are reported as number (n), percentages (%), least square means (LSM), standard error of the mean (SEM), means, adjusted odds ratios (OR), 95% confidence intervals(CI) and r² values. *P* values were set *a priori* at $\alpha = \leq 0.01$.

RESULTS

A total of 320 neonates were identified with stage II or III NEC born between January 1, 2002 and December 31, 2009 (Figure 1, Appendix C). Ninety six were born at a non-Intermountain Healthcare hospital and transferred for NEC treatment. These ninety six, as well as four others born in an Intermountain Healthcare hospital, lacked pre-NEC data essential for the analysis and therefore were not included in this study leaving 220 neonates with 225 episodes



of NEC (157 stage II and 68 episodes of stage III NEC). One patient had three distinct episodes of stage II NEC, and three patients had one episode of stage II and a subsequent episode of stage III.

Characteristics of those with stage II and stage III NEC are contrasted in Table 1 (Appendix C). Neonates who developed stage III were born at earlier gestational age and lower birth weight and with slightly lower 5 minute Apgar score. The diagnosis of NEC occurred on about the same day of life in stage II *vs.* stage III cases. No differences were identified in gender, race, singleton *vs.* multiple birth number, or any of the maternal factors considered.

Laboratory values during the three day period before NEC were more likely to be abnormal among those who developed stage III (Table 2, Appendix C). Specifically, the group that developed stage III had a higher CRP, I/T neutrophil ratio, and mean platelet volume (MPV), and a lower pH and platelet count. However, neutropenia and leukocytosis were not more common in one group than the other.

Neonates with stage III NEC had less total feedings and formula but more PHM given prior to NEC diagnosis. No other differences between feeding types were identified between the two stages (Table 3, Appendix C). RBC and platelet transfusions were more commonly given to those who went on to develop stage III NEC (Table 4, Appendix C). For those who developed stage III, blood and urine cultures were more commonly positive within seven days of NEC. The use of vasopressors and nitric oxide (within five days of NEC) were more common in those who went on to stage III; and death and death ascribed to NEC were also much more common in this group (Table 5, Appendix C).



Stage II vs III NEC Model

Factors identified in regression analysis predicting a greater likelihood of stage III *vs.* stage II NEC were a greater volume (mL/kg) of RBC transfusions (OR 2.41, {CI 1.85 to 3.11}, *P* <0.0001) and a greater volume/kg of pasteurized human milk feedings prior to NEC diagnosis (OR 1.32, {CI 1.07 to 1.62}, P = 0.009) whereas, factors that predicted a lower likelihood of stage III included early feedings using mother's own milk (first five days of feedings) (OR 0.80, {CI 0.67 to 0.96}, P = 0.0170) and an earlier NEC diagnosis (OR 0.94, {CI 0.91 to 0.97}, *P* <0.0001).

Laboratory Value Models

All regression models for selected laboratory values within three days of NEC did not show any significant findings that were practical or meaningful based on selected maternal, neonatal, or feeding type factors in different time periods studied.

Bowel Resection Models

A regression model for small bowel resection among stage III NEC neonates showed that those with no resection were more likely to have received mother's own milk in combination with pasteurized human milk prior to NEC diagnosis (OR 0.94, {CI 0.89 to 0.99, P = 0.0194). There were no significant maternal, neonatal, or feeding type factors in different time periods associated with colonic bowel resection.

Death from NEC Model

Four factors significantly predicted the likelihood of death from NEC among those that had stage III disease, namely 1) a low pH (OR 2.21, {CI 1.27 to 3.85}, P = 0.0050), 2) less percent of early mother's own milk (first 5 days of feedings) any DOL (OR 0.96, {CI 0.94 to



(0.99), P=0.003, 3) less total feedings the first 14 DOL (OR 0.62, {CI 0.43 to 0.89}, P = 0.009), and 4) less formula feedings the first 14 DOL (OR 0.97, {CI 0.94 to 0.99}, P = 0.015).

DISCUSSION

The most significant associations we identified with severe NEC were earlier gestational age, lower birth weight, and more RBC transfusions before developing NEC. Many reports have identified an association of RBC transfusions and the development of NEC, ⁽¹⁵⁻¹⁹⁾ but this is the first report demonstrating the association between RBC transfusions and NEC severity. A recent study indicated that 1) 25-30 percent of NEC cases followed a RBC transfusion, generally within 6 to 24 hours, 2) neonates with transfusion-associated NEC were generally born at earlier gestation than those with NEC and no antecedent transfusion, and 3) neonates with transfusion-associated NEC have generally had one or more previous RBC transfusions before the one that precipitates NEC. ⁽¹⁵⁻¹⁹⁾

The most significant factor protecting from stage III disease in the present study was early feedings with mother's own milk. This protective effect was not observed for pasteurized human milk. In fact, as the log unit of pasteurized human milk increased before NEC diagnosis, there was a 32% increased likelihood for stage III. Distinct differences exist between pasteurized human milk and fresh maternal milk. Donor milk is pasteurized to avoid potential transmission of infectious agents by heating to 62.5 degrees C for 30 minutes (Holder method), but this process inactivates cellular components of milk, including T and B cells, macrophages, and neutrophils.⁽²⁰⁻²²⁾ Concentration of immunoglobulins A and G are significantly reduced, as



are lactoferrin, $^{(23-25)}$ lysozymes, $^{(24,26)}$ and erythropoientin $^{(27)}$ interferon- γ , interleukin – 1 beta, interleukin-10, hepatocyte growth factor, $^{(28)}$ insulin-like factor1 and insulin-like growth factor 2. ^{(29).} Some growth factors have been reported to be reduced by pasteurization, including insulinlike growth factor-1 and insulin-like factor-2, $^{(29)}$ However, other factors such as epidermal-like growth factor (EGF) $^{(30)}$ and transforming growth factor-beta, $^{(30)}$ appear capable of withstanding this process. As human milk banking increases, it is critical to understand the effect of pasteurization on immunological components and to improve processing techniques to better preserve these components.

In contrast, early mother's own milk (first 5 days of feedings) was associated with a reduction in odds for severe NEC (stage III). Colostrum as compared to mature maternal milk has many unique features including higher concentrations of secretory IgA, lactoferrin, anti-inflammatory cytokines, oligosaccharides, soluble CD-14, and antioxidants.⁽³¹⁻³³⁾ Moreover, mothers of the most preterm infants produce colostrum with even higher concentrations of many such factors compared with mothers of term infants.⁽³⁴⁻³⁶⁾

The observation that colostrum may decrease NEC severity, which generally occurs some three weeks later, is consistent with the recent observations from Gonzalez-Reivera *et al.* ⁽³⁷⁾ that NEC may be a consequence of events occurring soon after birth. It may be possible that feeding colostrum (or lack of) could be such an event.

We found that mother's own milk in combination with PHM had a protective effect on small bowel resection, whereas pasteurized human milk alone did not. The model for large bowel resection showed no maternal, neonatal or feeding type factors that predicted outcome.

We also focused on factors associated with death from NEC and found that early colostrum feedings for five days decreased the odds of mortality. Recently, Meinzen-Derr *et*



www.manaraa.com

al.⁽³⁸⁾ also demonstrated an association between human milk feedings given the first two weeks and reduction in death from NEC.

We recognize several limitations of our study, foremost of which are those inherent in retrospective data analyses including susceptibility to error and bias. Other flaws include the many factors unknown to us because they were not recorded such as the reasons or timing of RBC transfusions, differences in feeding practices, differences in the types of fortifiers used, and why colostrum was available for some neonates and not for others.

In conclusion, we sought to find associations with severe NEC using data from a multicentered healthcare database. Indeed we observed that neonates who received more RBC transfusions and less colostrum were more likely to have stage III disease. In addition, those that received less colostrum increased the odds for death from NEC. It is not clear whether successful programs to encourage early colostrum feedings would decrease the prevalence and mortality from stage III NEC in actual practice. Certainly any salutary effect of this practice could have important beneficial effects for neonates, their families, and society. Continued ongoing and future investigative efforts are necessary due to high human and economic costs of stage III NEC disease.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors wish to thank the following dietetic students at Brigham Young University who helped collect data: Shannon Brooks, Kathyrn Linton, Amy Collier, Kyrie Slade and Tiffany Shotgunn. Also, Dr Stephen D. Minton MD, Dr Ronald A. Stoddard MD, Susan E. Weidmeier MD, Terese Larkin RN IBCLC, Diane Lambert RN gave assistance with this project.



REFERENCES

- Holman RC, Stoll BJ, Curns AT, Yorita KL, Steiner CA, Schonberger LB. Necrotising enterocolitis hospitalisations among neonates in the United States. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* 2006; **20** (6): 498-506.
- Guthrie SO, Gordon PV, Thomas V, Thorp JA, Peabody J, Clark RH. Necrotizing enterocolitis among neonates in the United States. *J Perinatol* 2003; 23: 278-285.
- Sankaran K, Puckett B, Lee DSC, Seshia M, Boulton J, Qiu Z et al. Variations in incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in Canadian neonatal intensive care units. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2004; 39 (4): 366-372.
- Bisquera JA, Cooper TR, Berseth CL. Impact of necrotizing enterocolitis on length of stay and hospital charges in very low birth weight infants. *Pediatrics* 2002; 109 (3): 423-428.
- Hintz SR, Kendrick DE, Stoll BJ, Vohr BR, Fanoroff AA, *et al.* Neurodevelopmental and growth outcomes of extremely low birth weight infants after necrotizing enterocolitis. *Pediatrics* 2005; 115 (3): 696-703.
- Salhab WA, Periman JM, Silver L, Broyles SR. Necrotizing enterocolitis and neurodevelopmental outcome in extremely low birth weight infants <1000 g. *J Perinatol* 2004; 24 (9): 534-540.
- Bedrick AD. Necrotizing enterocolitis: neurodevelopmental "risky business". *J Perinatol* 2004; 24 (9): 534-540.
- 8. Uauy RD, Fanaroff AA, Korones SB, *et al.* Necrotizing enterocolitis in very low birth weight infants: biodemographic and clinical correlates. *J Pediatr.* 1991; **119** (4): 630-638.
- Lucas A, Cole TJ. Breast milk and neonatal necrotising enterocolitis. *Lancet* 1990; 336 (8730): 1519-1523.



- Ryder RW, Shelton JD, Guinan ME. Necrotizing enterocolitis: a prospective multicenter investigation. *Am J. Epidemiol.* 1980; **112** (1): 113-123.
- Bell MJ, Ternberg JL, Feigin RD, Keating JP, Marshall R, Barton L, *et al.* Neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. Therapeutic decisions based upon clinical staging. *Ann Surg* 1978; **187** (1): 1-7.
- Walsh MC, Kliegman RM. Necrotizing Enterocolitis: Treatment based on staging criteria.
 Pediatr Clin North Am 1986; **33** (1): 179-201.
- 13. Rees CM, Eaton S, Khoo AK, Kiely EM, Members of NET Trial Group, Pierro A. Peritoneal drainage does not stabilize extremely low birth weight infants with perforated bowel: data from the NET Trial. *J Pediatr Surg* 2010; 45 (2): 324-328.
- Christensen RD, Bradley PP, Rothstein G. The leukocyte left shift in clinical and experimental neonatal sepsis. *J Pediatr* 1981; **98** (1): 101-105.
- 15. Mally P, Golombek SG, Mishra R, *et al.* Association of necrotizing enterocolitis with elective packed red blood cell transfusions in stable, growing, premature neonates. *Am J Perinatol* 2006; **23** (8): 451-458.
- Christensen RD. Association between red blood cell transfusions and necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr* 2011; **158** (3): 349-350.
- 17. Gordon PV. What progress looks like in NEC research. J Perinatol 2011; 31 (3): 149.
- Christensen RD, Lambert DK, Henry E, Wiedmeier SE, Snow GL, Baer VL, *et al.* Is "transfusion-associated necrotizing enterocolitis" an authentic pathogenic entity? *Transfusion* 2010; **50** (5): 1106-1112.



www.manaraa.com

- 19. Blau J, Calo JM, Dozor D, Sutton M, Alpan G, LaGamma EF. Transfusion related acute gut injury: necrotizing enterocolitis in very low birth weight neonates after packed red blood cell transfusion. *J Pediatr* 2011; **158** (3): 403-409.
- 20. Bjorksten B, Burman LG, de Chateau P, Fredrikzon B, Gothefors L, Hernell O. Collecting and banking human milk: To heat or not to heat? *Br Med J* 1980; **281** (6243): 765-769.
- 21. Lawrence RA. Storage of human milk and the influence of procedures on immunological components of human milk. *Acta Paediatr Suppl* 1999; **88** (430): 14-18.
- 22. Liebhaber M, Lewiston NJ, Asquith MT, Olds-Arroyo L, Sunshine P. Alternations of lymphocytes and of antibody content of human milk after processing. *J Pediatr* 1977; **91** (6): 897-900.
- 23. Ford JE, Law BA, Marshall VM, Reiter B. Influence of the heat treatment of human milk on some of it protective constituents. *J Pediatr* 1977; **90** (1): 29-35.
- 24. Czank C, Prime D, Hartmann B, Simmer K, Hartmann PE. Retention of the immunological proteins of pasteurized human milk in relation to pasteurizer design and practice. *Pediatr Res* 2009; 66 (4): 374-379.
- 25. Evans TJ, Ryley HC, Neale LM, Dodge JA, LEwarne VM. Effect of storage and heat on antimicrobial proteins in human milk. *Arch Dis Child* 1978; **53** (3): 239-241.
- 26. Koenig A, de Albuquerque Diniz EM, Barbosa SF, Vaz FA. Immunologic factors in human milk: the effects of gestational age and pasteurization. *J Hum Lact* 2005; **21** (4): 439-443.
- 27. Untalan PB, Keeney SE, Palkowetz KH, Rivera A, Goldman AS. Heat susceptibility of interleukin-10 and other cytokines in donor human milk. *Breastfeed Med* 2009; 4 (3): 137-144.



- 28. Ewaschuk JB, Unger S, O' Connor DL, Stone D, Harvey S, Clandinin MT, *et al.* Effect of pasteurization on selected immune components of donated human breast milk. *J Perinatol* 2011; **31** (9): 593-598.
- 29. Goelz R, Hihn E, Hamprecht K, Dietz K, Jahn G, Poets C, *et al.* Effects of different CMV-heat-inactivation-methods on growth factors in human breast milk. *Pediatr Res* 2009; 65 (4): 458-461.
- 30. McPherson RJ, Wagner CL. The effect of pasteurization on transforming growth factor alpha and transforming growth factor beta 2 concentrations in human milk. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2001; **501**: 559-566.
- 31. Newburg DS, Walker WA. Protection of the neonate by the innate immune system of developing gut and of human milk. *Pediatr Res* 2007; 61 (1): 2-8.
- 32. Labeta MO, Vidal K, Nores JE, Arias M, Vita N *et al.* Innate recognition of bacteria in human milk is mediated by a milk-derived highly expressed pattern recognition receptor, soluble CD14. *J Exp Med* 2000; **191** (10): 1807-1812.
- 33. Vidal K, Donnet-Hughes A. CD14: a soluble pattern recognition receptor in milk. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2008; 606: 195-216.
- 34. Montagne P, Cuilliere ML, Mole C, Bene MC, Faure G. Immunological and nutritional composition of human milk in relation to prematurity and mother's parity during the first 2 weeks of lactation. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1999; 29 (1): 75-80.
- 35. Dvorak B, Fituch CC, Williams CS, Hurst NM, Schanler RJ. Increased epidermal growth factor levels in human milk of mothers with extremely premature infants. *Pediatr Res* 2003; 54 (1): 15-19.



- 36. Mathur NB, Dwarkadas AM, Sharma VK, Saha K, Jain N. Anti-infective factors in preterm human colostrum. *Acta Paediatr Scand* 1990; **79** (11): 1039-1044.
- 37. Gonzales-Rivera R, Culverhouse RC, Hamvas A, Tarr PI, Warner BB. The age of necrotizing enterocolitis onset: an application of Sartwell's incubation period model. *J Pernatol* 2011; **31** (8): 519-523.
- 38. Meinzen-Derr J, Poindexter B, Wrage L, Morrow AL, *et al.* and NICH and Human Development Neonatal Research network. Role of human milk in extremely low birth weight infants' risk of necrotizing enterocolitis or death. *J Perinatol* 2009; **29** (1): 57-62.



APPENDIX A: COMPLETE INTRODUCTION AND NECROTIZING ENTEROCOLITIS LITERATURE REVIEW



OVERVIEW

Necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC) is the most common gastrointestinal emergency in neonates. Overall, necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC) rates are between 1-5% for all NICU admissions and occur in approximately 1-3 cases in 1000 live births.⁽¹⁻³⁾ However, among infants with birth weights between 500 and 1500 grams, the rates are approximately 12%.^(1,4) Thus, NEC is a major cause of morbidity and mortality in the very low birth weight premature neonate.(less than or equal to 1500 grams).^(5,6) Due to advances in neonatology, over the past decade, survival of the smaller, more premature infants has increased, resulting in an increase in the number of NEC cases. ⁽⁵⁾ Most episodes of NEC are managed successfully using medical intensive care, but certain severe cases require surgery. Several reviews and meta-analyses indicate that NEC cases needing surgery result in a higher mortality rate, higher costs of care, longer hospital stays among survivors,⁽⁷⁾ and more neurodevelopmental impairment.⁽⁸⁻¹⁰⁾ Thus, if it were possible to somehow prevent NEC cases from progressing to a point where surgery was needed, outcomes would most likely be better and cost less. However, currently the variables associated with NEC severity are not well defined, and it is not clear whether such variables could be modified by clinicians that would lower the prevalence of cases needing surgery.

Risk factors associated with an increased likelihood of developing NEC have been identified in the literature such as gestational age and birth weight, but few, if any studies have evaluated the population of NEC (stage II and III) neonates to identify risk factors that increase the likelihood of developing stage III as compared to stage II NEC. The purpose of our study was to identify such factors (maternal, neonatal and feeding types in different time periods) associated with severity of NEC: namely: stage II *vs.* stage III NEC, severity of laboratory



values and to factors associated with NEC outcomes including postconceptual age (PCA) in weeks to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) post NEC diagnosis, PCA in weeks to discharge, bowel resection among stage III NEC neonates and death from NEC. We speculated that factors associated with NEC severity and outcomes would be identified between the breast fed vs. formula fed neonate using data existing in a large multihospital healthcare electronic repository which included 21 hospitals with labor and deliveries.



OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESES

Objective #1: Identify maternal, neonatal and feeding type factors in different time periods for Bell stage II *vs*. III NEC

Null hypothesis: There are no differences in factors (maternal, neonatal and feeding types in different time periods) associated between Bell stage II *vs*. III NEC for the neonate receiving mother's own milk *vs*. formula.

Alternative hypothesis: The neonate receiving mother's own milk will have a less severe form of NEC as compared to the formula fed as measured by maternal, neonatal and feeding type factors in different time periods.

Objective #2: Identify maternal, neonatal and feeding type factors in different time periods for laboratory values: highest C-reactive protein (CRP), highest leukocyte count, lowest neutrophil count, highest ratio of immature neutrophil (metamylocytes and bands) to total neutrophil count (segmented neutrophils plus bands plus metamylocytes) or I/T ratio, lowest pH, lowest platelet count and highest mean platelet volume in association with stage II and III NEC for the neonate receiving mother's own milk *vs.* formula.

Null hypothesis: There are no differences in the selected laboratory values (CRP, leukocyte count, neutrophil count, I/T ratio, pH, platelet count and mean platelet volume)



within three days of developing stage II and III NEC between the neonate receiving mother's own milk *vs*. formula.

Alternative hypothesis: Selected laboratory values (within three days) will be less severe for stage II and III NEC for the neonate receiving mother's own milk *vs*. formula.

Objective #3: Identify factors (maternal, neonatal and feeding types in different time periods) associated with NEC outcomes for the neonate receiving mother's own milk as compared to the formula fed neonate: post conceptual age (PCA) in weeks to full enteral feedings (140 mL/kg/d), PCA in weeks to discharge, bowel resection (small intestine and colonic resection) and mortality from NEC.

Null hypothesis: There are no differences with factors (maternal, neonatal or feeding types in different feeding periods) for outcomes of post conceptual age (PCA) in weeks to full feedings after NEC diagnosis and PCA in weeks to discharge between neonates receiving mother's own milk *vs*. formula fed. In addition, there are no differences in maternal, neonatal or feeding type factors in different time periods for bowel resection (small intestine and colonic resection) and mortality between neonates receiving mother's own milk *vs*. formula.

Alternative hypothesis: Neonates receiving mother's own milk who develop stage II and III NEC have less severe outcomes than formula fed neonates with regards to PCA in weeks to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) after NEC diagnosis, PCA in weeks to discharge, bowel resection (both small and colonic resection) and mortality from NEC.



LIMITATIONS

We recognize several limitations of our study, foremost of which are those inherent in retrospective data analyses including susceptibility to error and bias. Other flaws include the many factors unknown to us because they were not recorded; such as the reasons for ordering the RBC transfusions and the feeding practices selected, the types of fortifiers used, and why early mother's own milk or colostrum was available for some neonates and not for others.



NECROTIZING ENTEROCOLITIS LITERATURE REVIEW

EPIDEMIOLOGY

Necrotizing enterocolitis rates range from 3 to 7% in all newborn intensive care units (NICU). ^(11,12) A database of neonatal hospitalizations found 1.1 cases per 1000 live births ⁽¹¹⁾ whereas the Canadian neonatal network had a rate of 1.8 per 1000 live births.⁽¹²⁾ In the NICHD Neonatal Network cohort, rates of NEC were inversely related to birth weight, with NEC affecting 11.5% of infants weighing 401-750 g, 9% of infants 751 to 1000 g, 6% of infants 1001 to 1250 g and 4% infant 1251 to 1500 grams.⁽¹³⁾ Thus, the incidence and mortality rates from NEC are inversely proportional to birth weight and gestational age.^(14,15) NEC only occasionally occurs in the full term infant and is usually associated with predisposing factors such as congenital heart disease, respiratory disease, or asphyxia.⁽¹⁶⁾ There is no consistent association between race, sex, and rates of NEC, however, VLBW black infants are at the greatest risk of death.⁽¹¹⁾

Morbidity rates from NEC are high, ranging from 10-30%^(11,12) which include neurodevelopmental impairment, vision and hearing impairment, failure to thrive due to loss of or dysfunctional bowel, feeding abnormalities, diarrhea, bowel obstruction, or short bowel syndrome. There are also problems related to long-term use of parenteral nutrition including catheter related blood stream infections, cholestasis and liver failure.⁽¹⁵⁾ Many cases of NEC can be managed medically, but roughly 20% to 40% of patients require surgical intervention.^(11,12)

Mortality rates from NEC are also high, ranging from 20-30%, with the highest rates among those requiring surgery.⁽¹⁷⁾ Cases of NEC are usually sporadic, although there have been reports of outbreaks. These outbreaks occur more commonly in crowded nurseries.⁽¹⁸⁾ It has



been suggested that the outbreaks may be due to an infectious etiology, however, a specific organism has never been linked to these episodes. ⁽¹⁹⁾

DIAGNOSIS - Clinical Signs and Symptoms

Necrotizing enterocolitis has an array of presentations including feeding intolerance, abdominal distention, bilious emesis, temperature instability, lethargy, apnea, bradycardia, decreased peripheral perfusion, delayed gastric emptying, bloody stools, and respiratory stress. ^(15,20) These symptoms can occur suddenly within a few hours or may be preceded by several days of feeding intolerance. NEC affects the term infant during the first few days of postnatal life, at the end of the first week of life for neonates greater than 33 weeks gestational age, during the first two-and-a-half-weeks in neonates 28-32 weeks and after more than four weeks in neonates below 28 weeks gestational age.⁽¹⁵⁾

A systematic description of necrotizing enterocolitis was reported in the literature by Bell *et al* ⁽²¹⁾ in 1978, then, subsequently refined by Walsh *et al*,⁽²²⁾ and later adopted by the Vermont Oxford Network.⁽²³⁾ This system assigns necrotizing enterocolitis into three different stages of severity. Stage I criteria includes highly nonspecific findings of feeding intolerance, mild abdominal distention, or both, whereas stage II criteria includes the above conditions as well as radiographic findings of pneumatosis intestinalis or portal venous gas. Stage III criteria includes those in stage I and II and a pneumoperitoneum.

Nonspecific laboratory abnormalities at NEC diagnosis may include neutropenia, thrombocytopenia, hyponatremia, hyperglycemia, metabolic acidosis, as well as bacteria or infectious products isolated from blood, urine, stool or cerebral spinal fluid.⁽²⁰⁾ Serial C-reactive protein can be useful in the management of NEC since high levels may predict complications



such as strictures, abscess, or need for surgery. ⁽²⁴⁾ Early signs of this disease are non specific, thus sepsis may be suspected before NEC is diagnosed.⁽¹⁵⁾

The ileum and proximal colon are the most commonly affected sites in NEC although any segment of the gastrointestinal tract can be involved, including the stomach.⁽²⁵⁾ Severity can range from a small localized mucosal necrosis of a bowel segment to necrosis of the entire small intestine and colon in the most severe cases.

PATHOGENESIS

Etiology

The precise etiology and pathogenesis of NEC is incompletely understood. However, epidemiologic observations strongly suggest a multifactorial cause.⁽²⁶⁾ Predisposing factors, genetic predisposition, intestinal immaturity and an imbalance in microvascular tone accompanied by a strong likelihood of abnormal microbial colonization in the intestine with a highly immuno-reactive intestinal mucosa may be involved in the cascade of events leading to NEC.

Prematurity

Prematurity is the only factor consistently found in epidemiological studies to be an independent determinant of NEC.⁽²⁶⁾ Up to 90% of infants with NEC are of low birth weight (less than or equal to 1500 grams) and the disease is more frequent and severe in those infants with the earliest post-conceptual age.⁽²⁷⁾

Immature Intestinal Motility, Digestion, and Barrier Function

Immature motility, digestion, absorption, immune defenses, barrier function, and circulatory regulation probably predispose the preterm infant to an increased risk of intestinal



injury.⁽²⁸⁾ Intestinal motility is an important factor in clearing antigens presented to the intestinal mucosal barrier from the gut lumen. Studies on fetal animals and humans suggest that development of gastrointestinal motility begins in the second trimester and matures in the third trimester at approximately the eighth month gestation.⁽²⁹⁾ Premature infants can have immature intestinal motility patterns as compared with full term infants and induced fetal hypoxia can reduce postnatal intestinal motility, predisposing the premature infant to NEC.⁽³⁰⁾ Immature motility patterns alter normal peristaltic activity and result in overgrowth of anaerobic bacteria in the small intestine with malabsorption of dietary nutrients.⁽³¹⁾ In addition, premature infants have not yet developed the ability to digest and absorb nutrients, thus contributing to increased carbohydrate load which may serve as substrate for bacteria.⁽³²⁾

Gastric acidity provides a first-line defense against bacterial passage into the proximal intestine. Gastric secretions are limited in the preterm infant, which has been linked to an increased risk of NEC, particularly among infants receiving histamine receptor antagonists.⁽¹³⁾ Lebenthal and Lee⁽³⁵⁾ demonstrated that the function of the exocrine pancreas is limited in infants and may last through the first year of life. Lack of gastric acid and pancreatic secretions and their resulting proteolysis may adversely affect the intestine by allowing a greater bacterial and/or antigenic load to develop. Thus, impaired digestion of nutrients with delayed transit time and bacterial overgrowth could result in intestinal injury with immature host and barrier defenses.

In addition, if structural or biochemical components of the intestinal epithelial barrier are not fully developed, bacteria may gain access to deeper tissues and cause inflammation. These tight junctions between epithelial cells of the intestines create a barrier to fluid and molecules.⁽³⁴⁾ A study has shown that intestinal permeability to macromolecules (including immunglobulins,



proteins, and carbohydrates) is highest in premature infants, especially in those diagnosed with NEC.⁽³²⁾ Pathogens or toxins may translocate across the leaky intestinal barrier and gain access to deeper tissues and cause inflammation in the preterm infant.

Goblet cells are specialized enterocytes that secrete mucins, forming a thick mucous protective layer over the intestinal mucosa in the small and large intestine. This mucus layer impedes direct microbial-epithelial binding and enhances removal of adherent bacteria.⁽³⁵⁾ Goblet cells in the preterm infant are immature which may lead enhance translocation of bacteria.

Growth factors, growth factor receptors, or their related signal transduction pathways are aberrant in the immature intestine. Epidermal growth factor (EGF) is a major trophic factor for the development of the intestine and the EGF receptor has been identified on the basolateral surface of enterocytes.⁽³⁶⁾ Expression of EGF receptor involved in intestinal maturation is decreased in the preterm infant. Recently, human data suggests a link between EGF production and NEC and using EGF has been suggested to improve epithelial regeneration.⁽³⁷⁾

Trefoil factor peptides (TFF1-3) are part of the protective mechanism operating in the intestinal mucosa and play a fundamental role in epithelial protection and repair.⁽³⁸⁾ A lack of trefoil factor expression in response to NEC in the premature gut may contribute to an insufficient response to reverse mucosal insult observed in NEC.⁽³⁹⁾ This impaired restitution of the mucosa may contribute to the cascade of bowel necrosis.

Immature Intestinal Immunity

The immune defense systems are immature and abnormal in the developing neonate. A possible mechanism for the pathophysiology of NEC is that reduced inflammatory signaling could allow bacterial overgrowth. Premature infants have macrophages that are defective in



producing pro-inflammatory cytokines, including tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), interleukin – 1 β , (IL-1 β), interleukin-6 (IL-6) and interleukin-12 (IL-12).^(40,41) Also, monocytes and T cell production of the anti-inflammatory cytokines interleukin-10 (IL-10) and TGF- β are developmentally delayed in the preterm infant.⁽⁴²⁾ Serum levels of several cytokines and chemokines that recruit inflammatory cells have been reported to be higher in patients with necrotizing enterocolitis than in unaffected preterm infants. Interleukin -8, which is produced by epithelial cells and mediates the migration of neutrophils to the site of inflammation, can cause necrosis and increased production of acute-phase proteins in the gut.^(43,44) Also, newborns have markedly reduced synthesis of secretory IgA and IgG. These immunoglobulins provide local intestinal protection against microorganisms, which may infect the mucosa or enter the body through the gut or respiratory tract.

Hypoxic-Ischemic Injury

It is currently considered unlikely that major perinatal hypoxic-ischemic events contribute to the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis.⁽⁴⁵⁻⁴⁷⁾ However, hypoxia increases production of vasoconstrictor endothelin-1 and compromises the production of endothelial derived vasodilator nitric oxide (NO) which could pay a role in the pathogenic cascade that leads to necrotizing enterocolitis.⁽⁴⁸⁾

Formula Feedings

Enteral feedings have a strong association with NEC. Most NEC cases (90-95%) occur in infants with initiation/reinitiation of feedings or rapid volume advancement of feedings.⁽²⁶⁾ Enteral feedings may disrupt mucosal integrity, blood flow and/or motility and serve as a substrate for bacteria.⁽²⁶⁾ Breast fed infants are 10 times less likely to develop NEC than formula fed infants, suggesting that breast milk contains multiple bioactive factors that influence host



immunity, inflammation and mucosal protection. Breast milk also increases the diversity of gastrointestinal bacterial colonization and contains immunomodulatory factors such as secretory immunoglobulin A, leukocytes, mucin, lysozyme, cytokines, lactoferrin, growth factors (EGF), and oligosaccharides, many of which are not in commercial formulas.

Alternations in Normal GI Microbiological Flora and Infection

The regions of the intestine that are most often associated with NEC are the ileum and proximal colon, which have the highest bacterial loads, and abnormal colonization of the intestinal tract of premature neonates may contribute to NEC. The predominant species of bacteria found in the GI tract of healthy, term, breast fed infants is *Bifidobacteri*.⁽⁴⁹⁾ In contrast, species of *Staphylococcus, Enterobacter, Enterococcus* and *Clostridia* are the predominant fecal bacterial species in premature neonates undergoing intensive care, with very little colonization of *Bifidobacteria*.^(49,50) *Clostridium perfringens* has been isolated from 40% of infants with NEC⁽⁵³⁾ and species of *Escherichia* and other bacterial, viral and fungal pathogens, including rotavirus and species of *Candida*, have been implicated in the etiology of NEC, however no single pathogen has been identified as a cause of NEC.⁽²⁵⁾ Premature infants are very susceptible to intestinal colonization by pathological bacteria and a high likelihood of exposure to antibiotics on admission to newborn intensive care unit (NICU)⁽⁵²⁾ which could lead to pathogenic bacterial growth.

Abnormal expression of pattern recognition receptors may affect the way in which the intestine in premature infants responds to bacterial colonization. One of the first proinflammatory molecules to cross the intestinal barrier is lipopolysaccharide (LPS), which is a component of the outer cell wall of gram-negative bacteria that recognizes and binds to toll like


receptor 4 (TLR-4).⁽⁵³⁾ The circulating LPSs are increased in neonates with NEC which initiate inflammatory signaling cascades within the enterocyte.⁽⁵³⁾

Vasoactive and Inflammatory Mediators

Nitric oxide (NO), a vasodilator in the gastrointestinal tract mediates inhibitory nerverelated relaxation of intestinal smooth muscle and plays a role in regulating gut mucosal blood flow, mucosal permeability, and intestinal motility.⁽⁵⁴⁾ Nitric oxide maintains intestinal microvascular integrity by inhibiting platelet aggregation and leukocyte adhesion. Nitric oxide, in association with peroxynitrite, has anti-microbial properties and play important roles in host defense against pathogens. Researchers have suggested that NO participates in the pathogenesis of NEC by directly damaging the enterocyte monolayer by membrane peroxidation and by disrupting the ability of the mucosa to repair itself. ⁽⁵⁴⁾ The degree of nitrotyrosine immunostaining (a marker of NO) correlates with apoptosis in enterocytes of the villi of infants with NEC.⁽⁵⁷⁾

Endothelin -1 is a potent vasoconstrictor agent and is produced in the endothelial cells, submucosal stroma, and circularis muscularis layers of the gut wall. ET-1 production is increased by reduced flow, hypoxia and inflammatory cytokines. When excessive amounts of ET-1 are present, vasoconstriction in the newborn intestine occurs, and recently ET-1 has been shown to be greater in human preterm intestine with NEC.⁽⁵⁵⁾

Platelet Activating Factor (PAF), an inflammatory and vasoconstrictive mediator, is synthesized by neutrophils, macrophages, endothelial cells and enterocytes in response to hypoxia.⁽²⁴⁾ PAF is rapidly degraded by the enzyme, PAF-acetylhydrolase⁽⁵⁶⁾ which is decreased in the human newborn. This imbalance puts the newborn at risk for an elevated PAF response before adequate immune stimuli is developed. Formula does not contain PAF-AH like human



milk, leaving formula fed neonates susceptible to a greater risk for NEC. Neonates with NEC have high levels of PAF and decreased levels of plasma PAF-AH with levels correlating with NEC severity.^(15, 28)

Pro-inflammatory cytokines are produced in response to inflammatory stimuli that communicate to the surrounding tissues at the presence of infection or injury. Several proinflammatory cytokines have been implicated in NEC, including tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), Interleukin-1 β , Interleukin-6, Interleukin-8, Interleukin-12 and Interleukin-18.⁽⁴³⁾

Interleukin -8 (IL-8) is triggered in response to various stimuli including LPS, TNF- α , and IL-1 β . Some actions mediated by IL-8 are attraction of neutrophils and basophils to the site of inflammation, neutrophil activation and migration into tissues and production of acute phase proteins.⁽⁴⁴⁾ Plasma IL-8 levels are elevated in infants with NEC and levels correlate with clinical severity.⁽²⁸⁾

Interleukin-12 (IL-12) synthesis and release is early in response to bacteria and viruses. IL-12 exerts its effects by binding to IL-12 receptors present on T cells and NK cells.⁽⁵⁷⁾ IL-12 is potentially an important cytokine in the development of NEC.

Interleukin-18 (IL-18) is a proinflammatory cytokine which induces production of TNF- α and IL-1- β .⁽⁶⁰⁾ IL-18 binds to IL-18 receptors present on macrophages, neutrophils, endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, and lymphocytes. The risk of NEC has been associated with IL-18 AA genotype.⁽⁵⁹⁾

Interleukin-4 (IL- 4) is an immunoregulatory cytokine produced by Th2 cells, mast cells, B cells, and stroma cells. IL-4 promotes Th2 type responses and exerts immunosuppressive effects on macrophages including the suppression of pro-inflammatory cytokine production. ⁽⁴³⁾



Studies have shown that very low birth weight infants (less than 1500 grams) with NEC were less likely to possess the IL-4 receptor alpha-chain as compared to infants without NEC.⁽⁵⁹⁾

Interleukin-10 (IL-10) is a regulatory cytokine in the intestine and is synthesized by the Th2 cells, monocytes, and B cells.⁽⁶⁰⁾ Production of anti-inflammatory mediators such as IL-10 is diminished in the newborn as compared to the adult, with preterm infants synthesizing less than term infants. Edelson *et al.*⁽⁶¹⁾ demonstrated increased concentrations of IL-10 with severe NEC.

Genetics

Studies are currently emerging that investigate the potential importance of specific polymorphisms for known NEC-associated inflammatory mediators. This genetic variance may contribute to the individual variances of cytokine responses to inflammatory stimuli. ⁽⁶⁰⁾ A family of pathogen recognition receptors has been shown to sense invading bacteria and activate gene transcription pathways that regulate immune and inflammatory responses. The risk of NEC has also been associated with the frequency of the IL-18 AA genotype which is significantly higher in infants with stage III NEC as compared to stages I and II NEC.⁽⁶⁰⁾ Another possible genetic factor is the pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- α . Pretreatment in animal models with anti-TNF- α reduced the incidence and severity of NEC.^(62,63)

Red Blood Cell Transfusions

An association between the elective transfusion of packed red cells and necrotizing enterocolitis has been reported.⁽⁶⁴⁾ The mechanism by which red cell transfusions are associated with NEC is unclear but may be related to alterations in intestinal blood flow or hypoxia-ischemia events.



MANAGEMENT

Medical

Medical treatment consists of bowel rest and administration of antibacterials to limit bacterial invasion and translocation in stage II and III NEC. Initially, neonates with stage II or III NEC are made NPO (nothing by mouth) and total parenteral nutrition is administered for nutrition support. A full evaluation for systemic infection for bacterial translocation should be performed including blood, urine and possibly cerebrospinal fluid cultures. Parenteral antibacterials should be given for a period of 7-14 days in conjunction with bowel rest.⁽⁴⁶⁾

Clinical monitoring along with cardiopulmonary support is routinely performed. Initial and periodic radiographic evaluations based on clinical status are done to evaluated progression of the disease. Laboratory values including C-reactive protein (CRP), leukocyte counts, neutrophils, platelet counts, electrolytes and acid base status should be monitored based on clinical status and stability of the infant.

Surgical

If an infant does not improve significantly despite medical treatment and if pneumoperitoneum is present, or if clinical, laboratory and/or radiographic findings worsen, surgical management is often required. In fact, 20-40% of neonates with NEC require some type of surgical intervention.(2,11) For many infants with intestinal perforation, laparotomy is performed with resection of the necrosed portion of the intestine and an ostomy created at the end proximal to the resected bowel.

PREVENTATIVE MEASURES

Numerous approaches have been proposed for the prevention of necrotizing enterocolitis which includes withholding enteral feedings, feeding mother's own expressed breast milk,



administering probiotic agents or prebiotic agents and administering various growth factors. The practice of withholding enteral feedings comes from clinical experience and retrospective reviews suggesting that a rapid increase in feedings increases the likelihood of necrotizing enterocolitis.⁽⁶⁵⁾ However, recent data suggests that withholding feedings may be a dangerous practice because it leads to the prolonged use of parenteral nutrition which results in intestinal atrophy, increased permeability and inflammation. Likewise, a delay in feedings may increase the severity of necrotizing enterocolitis.⁽⁶⁵⁾ The following is a review of preventative measures used with NEC.

Human Milk

Lucas and Cole,⁽⁶⁶⁾ in a prospective mulitcenter study, confirmed that NEC was 6 to 10 times more common in exclusively formula-fed infants than in those fed human milk alone and 3 times more common than in those who received formula with human milk. Recently, Meinzen-Derr *et al.*⁽⁶⁷⁾ have shown a dose related association of human milk feeding with a reduction of risk of NEC or death after the first 2 weeks of life among extremely low birth weight infants (less than or equal to 1000 grams).

The protective effect of breast milk has been correlated with its anti-inflammatory components (IL10), growth factors (EGF), erythropoietin (Epo), lysozyme, and immunoglobulins, as well as pre-and probiotics that modulate intestinal microflora composition to the advantage of the host.⁽⁶⁸⁾ The additional presence of an enzyme, platelet activating factor-acetyl hydrolase (PAF-AH), activity in human milk may also partly explain the protective effect of breast milk.⁽⁶⁹⁾ PAF-AH degrades PAF and is low in neonates under three weeks of age.⁽⁷⁰⁾ However, breast milk alone does not eliminate NEC completely as cases are reported in neonates who have been exclusively breast fed.⁽⁶⁹⁾ A recent study suggested that the exclusive use of



human milk plus a human milk-derived fortifier may result in a lower incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis.⁽⁷¹⁾

Trophic Feeds

Trophic feedings or small volumes of breast milk or formula may overcome gut atrophy and inflammatory responses associated with prolonged bowel rest. Trophic feedings improve the activity of digestive enzymes, enhances the release of digestive hormones and increases intestinal blood flow and motility in premature infants. It has been shown that early trophic feedings do not increase susceptibility to developing NEC, however, best feeding strategies for premature infants are not currently defined.⁽⁷²⁾

Standardized Feeding Regimens and Advancement of Feedings

There is a relationship between the rate of feeding advancement and an increased incidence of NEC.⁽⁷³⁾ A significant decline of 87% in the incidence of NEC and 29% in the risk of developing NEC followed implementation of a standardized feeding regimen in the form of clinical practice guidelines.^(74,75)

Probiotics

Prospective randomized trials during the past decade have evaluated the effects of various probiotics to prevent necrotizing enterocolitis.⁽⁷⁶⁻⁷⁸⁾ The most recently reported multicenter trial suggested that using probiotics decreased the incidence of NEC but did not decrease mortality from NEC. However, there appeared to be a higher incidence of sepsis among infants receiving probiotics, especially in those with a birth weight of less than 750 grams.⁽⁷⁹⁾ Further studies are needed before routine probiotic prophylaxis is recommended in the premature infant.



Prebiotics

Another potential preventative strategy is to administer prebiotics, or nutrients that enhance the growth of potentially beneficial intestinal microbes.⁽⁸⁰⁾ Prebiotic agents include oligosaccharides of inulin, galactose, fructose, lactulose, and other combinations.⁽⁸¹⁾ Although prebiotics appear to alter the consistency and frequency of stools, their efficacy in preventing necrotizing enterocolitis remains unclear. Prebiotics enhance the proliferation of endogenous flora such as *Bifidobacteria*, and require an initial appropriate colonization of the gut, which may be lacking in the very low birth weight (less than or equal to 1500 grams) preterm infant.⁽⁸²⁾

Epidermal Growth Factor (EGF)

EGF is an important constituent of gastrointestinal secretions and has multiple effects upon gut epithelial cells including a stimulatory effect on cell proliferation and migration, induction of mucosal enzyme, trefoil peptide expression, and inhibitory effects on gastric acid secretion.⁽³⁷⁾ It has been shown that preterm neonates with NEC have diminished levels of salivary and serum EGF.⁽⁸³⁾ The use of prophylaxis EGF could be a possible preventative measure since EGF receptors are found in gut epithelial cells of preterm neonates with NEC.⁽⁸⁴⁾ However, researchers warrant the clinical use of EGF since there are a variety of problems and side effects.⁽⁸⁵⁾

Arginine

Intestinal vascular permeability that occurs following an injury allows bacterial translocation across the intestinal mucosa, setting up the inflammation cascade. Endothelial nitric oxide (NO) is an anti-inflammatory agent and vasodilator that is involved in the maintenance of intestinal vascular permeability, mucosal integrity and barrier function.⁽⁸⁶⁾ The plasma levels of the amino acid arginine, a substrate for NO synthase, have been shown to be



low in neonates with NEC.⁽⁸⁷⁾ A study has shown that supplementing neonates with arginine reduces the incidence of all stages of NEC.⁽⁸⁸⁾ However, nitric oxide may not have a significant protective role for the immature and newborn intestines in ischemia-reperfusion as in the mature intestine. Whether the beneficial effects of arginine supplementation in the prevention of NEC are from the synthesis of glutamine and glutamate or to its free radical scavenging action is unknown.^(89,90)

Superoxide Dismutase

Free radicals have been implicated in NEC.⁽⁹¹⁾ Miller *et al.*⁽⁹²⁾ have shown that superoxide dismutase (SOD) prevents damage and attenuates eicosanoid release in a rabbit model of NEC. Recently, a study demonstrated that intestinal ischemia is associated with a shift from nitric oxide (NO) to O(2) production, which is NOS-dependent. Potentially greater injury results from impaired vasodilatation and over-production of reactive oxygen species.⁽⁹³⁾

Acidification of Gastric Contents

Preterm neonates are often hypochlorhydric, and enteric, gram-negative bacteria often colonize their stomachs, especially after gavage feedings.⁽⁹⁴⁾ Carrion and Egan ⁽⁹⁵⁾ have documented that acidifying the feedings of preterm neonates to a pH low enough to inhibit gastric bacterial proliferation significantly lowers the risk of NEC.

Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids (PUFA)

Phospholipids are constituents of the mucosal membranes and intestinal surfactant. Their components, arachidonic acid and choline, are also the substrates for intestinal vasodilatory and cytoprotective eicosanoids, and the vasodilatory neurotransmitter, acetylcholine. Long chain PUFAs have been proposed to modulate inflammation and immunity. ⁽⁹⁶⁾ Carlson *et al.*⁽⁹⁷⁾ conducted a clinical trial of formula feedings with or without supplementation with PUFA in the



form of egg phospholipids in preterm neonates. It was noted that the incidence of stage II and III NEC was significantly less in the supplemented formula group compared with the control formula group. However, these results need to be interpreted with caution, as the number of neonates in the supplemented formula group (1/34 vs.15/85) was significantly less. More recently, a study has shown that PUFA supplemented formula does not alter the risk of NEC or sepsis.⁽⁹⁸⁾

Enteral Antibiotics

Enteral antibiotics have been used as prophylaxis against NEC in low-birth-weight and preterm infants given the role of bacterial colonization in the pathogenesis of the illness. A systematic review and meta-analysis has reported that the administration of prophylactic enteral antibiotics resulted in a statistically significant reduction in NEC.⁽⁹⁹⁾ However, the possible harmful effects of prophylactic antibiotics, including the development of bacterial resistance, make it difficult to recommend this strategy for prevention of NEC.

Oral Immunoglobulins

Oral immunoglobulins IgA and IgG have been shown to have an immunoprotective effect in the gastrointestinal mucosa. A reduction in the incidence of NEC following feeding an oral IgA-IgG preparation was reported as early as in 1988 by Eibl *et al.* ⁽¹⁰⁰⁾ However, a systematic review by Foster and Cole ⁽¹⁰¹⁾ identified five trials on oral immunoglobulin for the prevention of NEC, of which three met the inclusion criteria. The oral administration of IgG or an IgG/IgA combination did not result in a significant reduction in the incidence of definite NEC. The researchers concluded that the current evidence does not support the administration of oral immunoglobulin for the prevention of NEC. ⁽¹⁰²⁾



Erythropoietin

The presence of erythropoietin (Epo) in human milk and the expression of Epo receptors on intestinal villous enterocytes of neonates suggest that Epo has a role in growth and development of the gastrointestinal tract.⁽¹⁰²⁾ Evidence indicates that the protective effect of rhEPO may be related to inhibition of NO formation.⁽¹⁰³⁾ A recent study demonstrated a role of Epo in the regulation of intestinal epithelial tight junctions and barrier function and suggests the possible use of enteral Epo as a therapeutic agent for gut diseases and NEC.⁽¹⁰⁴⁾

Antenatal Glucocorticoids

Induction of maturation in the developing intestine was first reported by Celano *et al.*,⁽¹⁰⁵⁾ Moog ⁽¹⁰⁶⁾and Neu *et al.* ⁽¹⁰⁷⁾ in experimental studies. Other researchers have also shown the beneficial effects of antenatal glucocorticoid therapy on gastrointestinal maturation and function including a reduced uptake of macromolecules from the mucosa, decreased colonization with aerobic bacteria, reduced bacterial translocation to the liver, ^(108,109) and increased activity of enzymes like lactase, maltase and sucrase, and Na/K-ATPase.⁽¹¹⁰⁾ A significant reduction in the incidence of NEC following antenatal glucocorticoid therapy was subsequently noted in other studies.^(111,112) However, in contrast to previous studies, it was found recently that exposure to antenatal glucocorticoids was associated with an increased risk for NEC independent of birth weight.⁽¹¹³⁾

Other Experimental Agents

A variety of other experimental agents have been studied in the search for an effective agent for prevention of NEC. These include magnesium,⁽¹¹⁴⁾ nitroglycerin,⁽¹¹⁵⁾ clyclosporin and rapamycin,⁽¹¹⁶⁾ allopurinol,⁽¹¹⁷⁾ somatostatin,⁽¹¹⁸⁾ vitamin A,⁽¹¹⁹⁾ vitamin E,⁽¹²⁰⁾ recombinant human granulocyte colony stimulating factor,⁽¹²¹⁾ hepatocyte growth factor,⁽¹²²⁾ sucralfate,⁽¹²³⁾ L-



carnitine,⁽¹²⁴⁾ interleukin-11, ^(125,126) interleukin-10,⁽¹²⁷⁾ pentoxifylline,⁽¹²⁸⁾ pan-caspase inhibitors,⁽¹²⁹⁾ and interferon alpha.⁽¹³⁰⁾

CONCLUSION

Prevention of a multi-factorial illness like NEC is a difficult task because of the poorly understood pathophysiology of the illness. Since mortality and morbidity related to NEC have not changed significantly despite the dramatic advances in neonatal and perinatal care, research in the treatment and prevention of NEC is a priority. Clinical trials of specific "promising" agents need to be designed carefully and include long-term neurodevelopmental outcomes. Given that a single effective agent is unlikely in the near future, an approach utilizing a package of "potentially better practices" (i.e. non aggressive feedings and use of breast milk practices) seems to be the most appropriate strategy to prevent and minimize NEC.



REFERENCES

- Holman RC, Stoll BJ, Curns AT, Yorita KL, Steiner CA, Schonberger LB. Necrotising enterocolitis hospitalisations among neonates in the United States. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* 2006; **20** (6) 498-506.
- Guthrie SO, Gordon PV, Thomas V, Thorp JA, Peabody J, Clark RH. Necrotizing enterocolitis among neonates in the United States. *J Perinatol* 2003; 23 (4): 278-285.
- Sankaran K, Puckett B, Lee DSC, Seshia M, Boulton J, Qiu Z, *et al.* Variations in incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in Canadian neonatal intensive care units. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2004; **39** (4): 366-372.
- 4. Horbar JD, Badger GJ, Carpenter JH, Fanaroff AA, Kilpatrick S, LaCorte M, *et al.* Trends in mortality and morbidity for very low birth weight infants, 1991-1999. *Pediatrics* 2002; 110:143-151.
- 5. Henry MCW, Moss RL. Necrotizing enterocolitis. Annu Rev Med 2009; 60:111-124.
- 6. Neu J, Walker A. Necrotizing enterocolitis. NEJM 2011; 364 (3): 255-264.
- Bisquera JA, Cooper TR, Berseth CL. Impact of necrotizing enterocolitis on length of stay and hospital charges in very low birth weight infants. *Pediatrics* 2002; 109 (3): 423-428.
- 8. Hintz SR, Kendrick DE, Stoll BJ, Vohr BR, Fanoroff AA, *et al.* Neurodevelopmental and growth outcomes of extremely low birth weight infants after necrotizing enterocolitis. *Pediatrics* 2005; 115 (3): 696-703.
- Salhab WA, Periman JM, Silver L, Broyles SR. Necrotizing enterocolitis and neurodevelopmental outcome in extremely low birth weight infants <1000 g. *J Perinatol* 2004; 24 (9): 534-540.



- Bedrick AD. Necrotizing enterocolitis: neurodevelopmental "risky business." *J Perinatol* 2004; 24 (9): 534-540.
- 11. Luig M, Lui K, NSW, ACT NICUS Group. Epidemiology of necrotizing enterocolitis. II.
 Risks and susceptibility of premature infants during the surfactant era: a regional study. J
 Paediatr Child Health 2005; 41 (4): 174-179.
- 12. Sankaran K, Puckett B, Lee DSC, Seshia M, Boulton J, *et al.* Variations in incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in Canadian neonatal intensive care units. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2004; **39** (4): 366-372.
- 13. Guillet R, Stoll BJ, Cotten CM, Gantz M, McDonald S, Poole WK, *et al.* Association of H2blocker therapy and higher incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in very low birth weight infants. *Pediatrics* 2006; **117**:e137-e142.
- 14. Llanos AR, Moss ME, Pinzon MC, Dye T, Sinkin RA, *et al.* Epidemiology of neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis: a population-based study. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* 2002; 16 (4): 342-349.
- Lin PW, Nasr TR, Stoll BJ. Necrotizing entercolitis: recent scientific advances in pathophysiology and prevention. *Semin Perinatol* 2008; **32** (2): 70-82.
- 16. Sharma R, Hudak ML, Tepas JJ 3rd, *et al.* Impact of gestational age on the clinical presentation and surgical outcome of necrotizing entercolitis. *J Perinatol* 2006; **26** (6): 342-347.
- Fitzgibbons SC, Ching Y, Yu D, Carpenter J, Kenny M, *et al.* Mortality of Necrotizing enterocolitis expressed by birth weight categories. *J Pediatr Surg* 2009; **44** (6): 1072-1075.



- Gerber AR, Hopkins RS, Lauer BA, *et al.* Increased risk of illness among nursery staff caring for neonates with necrotizing enterocolitis. *Pediatr Infect Dis* 1985; 4 (3): 246-249.
- 19. Boccia D, Stolfi I, Lana S, *et al.* Nosocomial necrotizing enterocolitis outbreaks: epidemiology and control measures. *Eur J Pediatr* 2001; **160** (6): 385-391.
- 20. Yost CC. Neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis: diagnosis, management and pathogenesis. J
 Infus Nurs 2005; 28 (2): 1.
- Bell MJ, Ternberg JL, Feigin RD, Keating JP, Marshall R, Barton L, Brotherton T. Neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis,. Therapeutic decisions based upon clinical staging. *Ann Sur* 1978; 187 (1): 1-7.
- 22. Walsh MC, Kliegman RM. Necrotizing Enterocolitis: Treatment based on staging criteria. *Pediatr Clin North Am* 1986; **33** (1): 179-202.
- 23. Rees CM, Eaton S, Khoo AK, Kiely EM. Peritoneal drainage does not stabilize extremely low birth weight infants with perforated bowel: data from the NET Trial. *J Pediatr Surg* 2010; 45 (2): 324-328.
- 24. Pourcyrous M, Korones SB, Yang W, Boulden TF, Bada HS. C-reactive protein in the diagnosis, management and prognosis of neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. *Pediatrics* 2005; **116**:1064-1069.
- 25. Sangild PT, Siggers RH, Schmidt M, Elnif J, Bjornvad CR, Thymann T, *et al.* Diet and colonization-dependent intestinal dysfunction predisposes to necrotizing enterocolitis in preterm pigs. *Gastroenterology* 2006; **130** (6): 1776-1792.
- 26. Lee JS, Polin RA. Treatment and prevention of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Semin Neonatol* 2003; 8: 449-459.
- 27. Henry MCW, Moss RL. Necrotizing enterocolitis. Annu Rev Med 2009; 60:111-124.



www.manaraa.com

- Martin CR, Walker WA. Intestinal immune defenses and the inflammatory response in necrotizing enterocolitis. *Semin Fetal Neonatal Med* 2006; 11 (5): 369-377.
- 29. Sase M, Miwa I, Sumie M, Nakata M, Suino N, Ross MG. Ontogeny of gastric emptying patterns in the human fetus. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med* 2005; **17** (3): 213-217.
- 30. Berseth CL. Gut motility and the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Clin Perinatal* 1994; **21** (2): 263-270.
- 31. Neu J, Chen M, Beierle E. Intestinal innate immunity: how does it relate to the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Semin Pediatr Surg* 2005; **14** (3): 137-144.
- Lin J. Too much short chain fatty acids cause neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. *Med Hypotheses* 2004; 62 (2): 291-293.
- Lebenthal E, Lee PC. Development of functional responses in human exocrine pancreas.
 Pediatrics 1980; 66 (4): 556-560.
- 34. Nusrat A, Parkos CA, Verkade P, Foley CS, Liang TW, et al. Tight junctions are membrane microdomains. J Cell Sci 2000; 133: 1771-1781.
- 35. Hecht G. Innate mechanisms of epithelial host defense: spotlight on intestine. *Am J Physiol* 1999; 277 (3): C351-358.
- 36. Playford RJ, Hanby aM, Gschmeissner S, Peiffer LP, Wright NA, Mc Garrity T. The epidermal growth factor receptor (EGF-R) is present on the basolateral, but not the apical, surface of enterocytes in the human gastrointestinal tract. *Gut* 1996; **39** (2): 262-266.
- 37. Wong WM, Wright NA. Epidermal growth factor, epidermal growth factor receptors, intestinal growth, and adaptation. *JPEN* 1999; **23** (5 Suppl): S83-88.



- 38. Hoffmann W. Trefoil factors TFF (trefoil factor family) peptide-triggered signals promoting mucosal restitution. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2005; 62 (24): 2932-2938.
- 39. Vieten D, Corfield A, Ramani P, Spicer R. Proliferative response in necrotizing enterocolitis is insufficient to prevent disease progression. *Pediatr Surg Int* 2006; **22** (1): 50-56.
- 40. Marodi L. Innate cellular immune responses in newbons. *Clin Immunnol* 2006; **118** (2-3): 137-144.
- 41. Levy O, Zarember KA, Roy RM, Cywes C, Godowski PJ, *et al.* Selective impairment of TLR-mediated innate immunity in human newborns: neonatal blood plasma reduces monocyte TNF-alpha and induction by bacterial lipopeptdes, lipopolysaccharide, and immiquimod, but preserves the response to R-848. *J Immunol* 2004; **173** (7): 4627-4634.
- 42. Clapp DW. Developmental regulation of the immune system. *Semin Perinatol* 2006; **30** (2):69-72.
- Markel TA, Crisostomo PR, Wairiuko GM, Pitcher J, Tsai BM, Meldrum DR. Cytokines in necrotizing enterocolitis. *Shock* 2006; 25 (4): 329-337.
- 44. Mukaida N. Interleukin-8: an expanding universe beyond neutrophil chemotaxis and activation. *Int J Hematol* 2000; **72** (4): 391-398.
- 45. Lloyd JR. The etiology of gastrointestinal perforations in the newborn. *J Pediatr Surg* 1969;
 4 (1): 77-84.
- 46. Crissinger KD. Regulation of hemodynamics and oxygenation in developing intestine:
 insight into the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Acta Paediatr Suppl* 1994; **396**:
 8-10.
- Nowicki PT, Nankervis CA. The role of the circulation in the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Clin Perinatol* 1994; **21** (2): 219-234.



- 48. Nowicki PT. Ischemia and necrotizing enterocolitis: where, when, and how. *Semin Pediatr Surg* 2005; **14** (3): 152-158.
- Millar M, Wilks M, Costletoe K. Probiotics for preterm infants? Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 2003; 88 (5): F354-358.
- 50. Harmsen HJ, Wildeboer-Veloo AC, Raangs GC, et al. Analysis of intestinal flora development in breast-fed and formula-fed infants by using molecular identification and detection methods. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2000; 30 (1): 61-67.
- 51. de la Cochetiere MF, Piloquet H, des Robert C, Darmaun D, Galmiche JP, *et al.* Early intestinal bacterial colonization and necrotizing enterocolitis in premature infants: the putative role of Clostridium. *Pediatr Res* 2004; **56** (3): 366-370.
- 52. Stoll BJ, Hansen N. Infections in VLBW infants: studies from the NICHD Neonatal Research Network. *Semin Perinatol* 2003; 27 (4): 293-301.
- 53. Ford HR. Mechanism of nitric oxide-mediated intestinal barrier failure: insight into the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr Surg* 2006; **41** (2): 294-299.
- 54. Hackam DJ, Upperman JS, Grishin A, Ford HR. Disordered enterocyte signaling and intestinal barrier dysfunction in the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Semin Paediatr Sur* 2005; **14** (1): 49-57.
- 55. Nowicki PT, Dunaway DJ, Nankervis C, Giannone PJ, Reber KM, Hammond SB, *et al.*Endothelin-1 in human intestine resected for necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr* 2005;
 146 (6): 805-810.
- 56. Caplan MS, Simon D, Jilling T. The role of PAF, TLR, and the inflammatory response in neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. *Semin Pediatr Surg* 2005; 14 (3): 145-151.



- 57. Kang BY, Kim E, Kim TS. Regulatory mechanisms and their therapeutic implications of interleukin-12 production in immune cells. *Cell Signal* 2005; **17** (6): 665-673.
- 58. Muhl H, Pfeilschifter J. Interleukin-18 bioactivity: a novel target for immunopharmacological anti-inflammatory intervention. *Eur J Pharmacol* 2004; **500** (1-3): 63-71.
- 59. Treszl A, Tulassay T, Vasarhelyi B. Genetic basis for necrotizing enterocolitis risk factors and their relations to genetic polymorphisms. *Front Biosci* 2006; **11**: 570-580.
- 60. Opal SM, DePalo VA. Anti-inflammatory cytokines. Chest 2000; 117 (4): 1162-1172.
- Edelson MB, Bagwell CE, Rozycki HJ. Circulating pro and counterinflammatory cytokine levels and severity in necrotizing enterocolitis. *Pediatrics* 1999; **103** (4): 766-771.
- 62. Halpern MD, Clark JA, Saunders TA, Doelle SM, Hosseini DM, et al. Reduction of experimental necrotizing enterocolitis with anti-TNF-alpha. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006; 290 (4): G757-764.
- 63. Seitz G, Warmann SW, Guglielmetti A, Heitmann H, Ruck P, Kreis ME, Fuchs J. Protective effect of tumor necrosis factor- alpha antibody on experimental necrotizing enterocolitis in the rat. *J Pediatr Surg* 2005; **40** (9): 1440-1445.
- 64. Mally P, Golombek SG, Mishra R, *et al.* Association of necrotizing enterocolitis with elective packed red blood cell transfusions in stable, growing, premature neonates. *Am J Perinatol* 2006; **23** (8): 451-458.
- 65. Moss RL, Kalish LA, Duggan C, *et al.* Clinical parameters do not adequately predict outcome in necrotizing enterocolitis: a multi-institutional study. *J Perinatol* 2008; 28 (10): 665-674.



- 66. Lucas A, Fewtrell MS, Morley R, Lucas PJ, Baker BA, *et al.* Randomized outcome trial of human milk fortification and developmental outcome in preterm infants. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1996; **64** (2): 142-151.
- 67. Meinzen-Derr J, Poindexter B, Wrage L, Morrow AL, Stoll B, Donovan EF. Role of human milk in extremely low birth weight infants' risk of necrotizing enterocolitis or death. J Perinatol 2009; 29 (1): 57-62.
- 68. Caplan MS, Amer M, Jilling T. The role of human milk in necrotizing enterocolitis. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2002; **503**: 83-90.
- 69. Patole S. Prevention of necrotizing enterocolitis; year 2004 and beyond. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med* 2005; **17** (1): 69-80.
- 70. Akisu M, Kultursay N, Ozkayin N, Coker I, Huseyinov A. Platelet-activating factor levels in term and preterm human milk. *Biol Neonate* 1998; 74 (4): 289-293.
- 71. Sullivan S, Schanler RJ, Kim JH, *et al.* An exclusively human milk-based diet is associated with a lower rate of necrotizing enterocolitis than a diet of human milk and bovine milkbased products. *J Pediatr* 2010; **156** (4): 562-567.
- 72. McClure RJ, Newell SJ. Randomized controlled trial of trophic feeding and gut motility. *Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed* 1999; **80** (1): F54-58.
- 73. Brown EG, Sweet AY. Preventing necrotizing enterocolitis in neonates. *JAMA* 1978; 240 (22): 2452-2454.
- 74. Kamitsuka MD, Horton MK, Williams MA. The incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis after introducing standardized feeding schedules for infants between 1250 and 2500 grams and less than 35 weeks of gestation. *Pediatrics* 2000; **105** (2): 379-384.



- 75. Patole SK, Kadalraja R, Tuladhar R, Almonte R, *et al.* Benefits of a standardized feeding regimen during a clinical trial in preterm neonates. *Int J Clin Prat* 2000; **54** (7): 429-431.
- 76. Lin HC, Su BH, Chen AC, *et al.* Oral probiotics reduce the incidence and severity of necrotizing enterocolitis in very low birth weight infants. *Pediatrics* 2005; **115** (1): 1-4.
- 77. Bin-Nun A, Bromiker R, Wilschanski M, *et al.* Oral probiotics prevent necrotizing enterocolitis in very low birth weight neonates. *J Pediatr* 2005; **147** (2): 192-196.
- 78. Dani C, Biadaioli R, Bertini G, Martelli E, Rubaltelli FF. Probiotics feeding in prevention of urinary tract infection, bacterial sepsis and necrotizing enterocolitis in preterm infants: a prospective double-blind study. *Biol Neonate* 2002; 82 (2): 103-108.
- 79. Lin HC, Hsu CH, Chen HL, *et al.* Oral probiotics prevent necrotizing enterocolitis in very low birth weight preterm infants: a multicenter, randomized, controlled trial. *Pediatrics* 2008; **122** (4): 693-700.
- 80. Gibson GR. Dietary modulation of the human gut microflora using prebiotics. *Br J Nutr* 1998; **80** (4): S209-212.
- 81. Sherman PM, Cabana M, Gibson GR, *et al.* Potential roles and clinical utility of prebiotics in newborns, infants, and children: proceedings from a global prebiotic summit meeting. New York City, June 27-28, 2008. *J Pediatr* 2009; **155** (5): S61-70.
- 82. Moro G, Minoli I, Mosca M, *et al.* Dosage-related bifidogenic effects of galacto- and fructooligosaccharides in formula-fed term infants. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2002;
 34 (3): 291-295.
- Shin CE, Falcone RA Jr, Stuart L, Erwin CR, Warner BW. Diminished epidermal growth factor levels in infants with necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr Surg* 2000; **35** (2): 173-176.



- 84. Fagbemi AO, Wright N, Lakhoo K, Edwards AD. Immunoreactive epidermal growth factor receptors are present in gastrointestinal epithelial cells of preterm infants with necrotizing enterocolitis. *Early Hum Dev* 2001; 65 (1): 1-9.
- 85. Guglietta A, Sullivan PB. Clinical applications of epidermal growth factor. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1995; **7** (10): 945-950.
- BiLorenzo M, Krantis A. Altered nitric oxide production in the premature gut may increase susceptibility to intestinal damage in necrotizing enterocolits. *J Pediatr Surg* 2001; 36 (5): 700-705.
- 87. Becker RM, Wu G, Galanko JA, *et al.* Reduced serum amino acid concentrations in infants with necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr* 2000; **137** (6): 785-793.
- 88. Amin HJ, Zamora SA, McMillan DD, *et al.* Arginine supplementation prevents necrotizing enterocolitis in the premature infant. *J Pediatr* 2002; **140** (4): 425-431.
- Lass A, Suessenbacher A, Wolkart G, Mayer B, Brunner F. Functional and analytical evidence for scavenging of oxygen radicals by L-arginine. *Mol Pharmacol* 2002; 61 (5): 1081-1088.
- 90. Neu J. Arginine supplementation for neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis: are you ready? Br J
 Nutr 2007; 97 (5): 814-815.
- 91. Saugstad OD. Oxygen toxicity in the neonatal period. *Acta Paediatr Scand* 1990; **79** (10): 881-892.
- 92. Miller MJ, McNeill H, Mullane KM, Caravella SJ, Clark DA. SOD prevents damage and attenuates eicosanoid release in a rabbit model of necrotizing enterocolitis. *Am J Physiol* 1988; 255 (5): G556-565.



- 93. Whitehouse JS, Xu H, Shi Y, Noll L, Kaul S, *et al.* Mesenteric nitric oxide and superoxide production in experimental necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Surg Res* 2010; **161** (1): 1-8.
- 94. Botsford KB, Weinstein RA, Boyer KM, Nathan C, Carman M, Paton JB. Gram-negative bacilli in human milk feedings: quantitation and clinical consequences for premature infants. *J Pediatr* 1986; **109** (4): 707-710.
- 95. Carrion V, Egan EA. Prevention of neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1990; **11** (3): 317-323.
- 96. James MJ, Gibson RA, Cleland LG. Dietary polyunsaturated fatty acids and inflammatory mediator production. Dietary polyunsaturated fatty acids and inflammatory mediator production. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2000; **71** (1 Suppl): 343S-348S.
- 97. Carlson SE, Montalto MB, Ponder DL, Werkman SH, Korones SB. Lower incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in infants fed a preterm formula with egg phospholipids. *Pediatr Res* 1998; 44 (4): 491-498.
- 98. Smithers LG, Gibson RA, McPhee A, Makrides M. Effect of long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid supplementation of preterm infants on disease risk and neurodevelopment: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2008: **87** (4): 912-920.
- 99. Bury RG, Tudehope D. Enteral antibiotics for preventing necrotizing enterocolitis in low birthweight or preterm infants. *Cochran Database Syst Rev* 2001; **1**: CD000405.
- 100. Eibl MM, Wolf HM, Furndranz H, Rosendranz A. Prevention of necrotizing enterocolitis in low-birth-weight infants by IgA-IgG feeding. *N Engl J Med* 1988; **319** (1): 1-7.
- 101. Foster J, Cole M. Oral immunoglobulin for preventing necrotizing enterocolitis in preterm and low birth-weight neonates. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2004; 1: CD001816.



www.manaraa.com

- 102. Ledbetter DJ, Juul SE. Erythropoietin and the incidence of necrotizing enterocolitis in infants with very low birth weight. *J Pediatr Surg* 2000; **35** (2): 178-181.
- 103. Caddell JL. A review of evidence for a role of magnesium and possibly copper deficiency in necrotizing enterocolits. *Magnes Res* 1996; 9 (1): 55-66.
- 104. Shious SR, Yu Y, Chen S, Ciancio MJ, Petrof EO, *et al.* Erythropoietin protects intestinal epithelial barrier function and lowers the incidence of experimental neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Biol Chem* 2011; **286** (14): 12123-12132.
- 105. Celano P, Jumawan J, Horowitz C, Lau H, Koldovky O. Prenatal induction of sucrase activity in rat jejunum. *Biochem J* 1977; **162** (2): 469-472.
- 106. Moog F. Developmental adaptations of alkaline phosphatases in the small intestine. *FedProc* 1962; **21**: 51-56.
- 107. Neu J, Ozaki CK, Angelides KJ. Glucocorticoid-mediated alteration of fluidity of brush border membrane in rat small intestine. *Pediatr Res* 1986; **20** (1): 79-82.
- 108. Israel EJ, Schiffrin EJ, Carter EA, Freiberg E, Walker WA. Prevention of necrotizing enterocolitis in the rat with prenatal cortisone. *Gastroenterology* 1990; **99** (5): 1333-1338.
- 109. Shulman RJ, Schanler RJ, Lau C, Heitkemper M, Ou CN, Smith EO. Early feeding, antenatal glucocorticoids, and human milk decrease intestinal permeability in preterm infants. *Pediatr Res* 1998; 44 (4): 519-523.
- 110. Buchmiller TL, Shaw KS, Lam ML, Stokes R, Diamond JS, Fonkalsrud EW. Effect of prenatal dexamethasone administration: fetal rabbit intestinal nutrient uptake and disaccharidase development. *J Surg Res* 1994; **57** (2): 274-279.



- 111. Smith LM, Qureshi N, Chao CR. Effects of single and multiple courses of antenatal glucocorticoids in preterm newborns less than 30 weeks' gestation. *J Matern Fetal Med* 2000; 9 (2): 131-135.
- 112. Qublan HS, Malkawi HY, Hiasat MS, Hindawi IM, *et al.* The effect of antenatal corticosteroid therapy on pregnancies complicated by premature rupture of membranes. *Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol* 2001; **28** (3): 183-186.
- 113. Guthrie SO, Gordon PV, Thomas V, Thorp JA Peabody J. Clark RH. Necrotizing enterocolitis among neonates in the United States. *J Perinatol* 2003; **23** (4): 278-285.
- 114. Caddell JL. A review of evidence for a role of magnesium and possibly copper deficiency in necrotizing enterocolitis. *Magnes Res* 1996; **9** (1): 55-66.
- 115. Ford H, Watkins S, Reblock K, Rowe M. The role of inflammatory cytokines and nitric oxide in the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr Surg* 1997; **32** (2): 275-282.
- 116. Puglisi RN, Strande L, Santos M, Schulte G, Hewitt CW, Whalen TV. Beneficial effects of cyclosporine and rapamycin in small bowel ischemic injury. *J Surg Res* 1996; 65 (2): 115-118.
- 117. Krasna IH, Lee RT. Allopurinol protects the bowel from necrosis caused by indomethacin and temporary intestinal ischemia in mice. *J Pediatr Surg* 1993; **28** (9): 1175-1177.
- 118. Morris JB, Guerrero NH, Furth EE, Stellato TA. Somatostatin attenuates ischemic intestinal injury. *Am J Surg* 1993; **165** (6): 676-680.
- 119. Nafday SM, Green RS, Chauvin SN, Holzman IR, Magid MS, Lin L. Vitamin A supplementation ameliorates butyric acid-induced intestinal mucosal injury in newborn rats. *J Perinat Med* 2002; **30** (2): 121-127.



- 120. Okur H, Kucukaydin M, Kose K, Kontas O, Dogam P, Kazez A. Hypoxia-induced necrotizing enterocolitis in the immature rat: the role of lipid peroxidation and management by vitamin E. *J Pediatr Surg* 1995; **30** (10): 1416-1419.
- 121. Kocherlakota P, LaGamma EF. Human granulocyte colony-stimulating factor may improve outcome attributable to neonatal sepsis complicated by neutropenia. *Pediatrics* 1997;
 100 (1): E6.
- 122. Kuenzler KA, Arthur LG, Schwartz MZ. A possible mechanism for prevention of intestinal programmed cell death after ischemia-reperfusion injury by hepatocyte growth factor pretreatment. *J Pediatr Surg* 2002; **37** (12): 1696-1699.
- 123. Sencan A, Yilmaz O, Ozer E, *et al.* Does sucralfate prevent apoptosis occurring in the ischemia/reperfusion-induced intestinal injury? *Eur J Pediatr Surg* 2003; **13** (4): 231-235.
- 124. Akisu M, Ozmen D, Baka M, et al. Protective effect of dietary supplementation with Larginine and L-carnitine on hypoxia/reoxygenation-induced necrotizing enterocolitis in young mice. *Biol Neonate* 2002; 81 (4): 260-265.
- 125. Du X, Liu Q, Yang Z, *et al.* Protective effects of interleukin-11 in a murine model of ischemic bowel necrosis. *Am J Physiol* 1997; **272** (3): G545-552.
- 126. Grosfeld JL, Du X, Williams DA. Interleukin-11: its biology and prospects for clinical use.*J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 1999; 23 (5 Suppl): S67-69.
- 127. Ozturk H, Dokucu AI, Ogun C, Buyukbayram H. Protective effects of recombinant human interleukin-10 on intestines of hypoxia-induced necrotizing enterocolitis in immature rats. *J Pediatr Surg* 2002; **37** (9): 1330-1333.



- 128. Erdener D, Bakirtas F, Alkanat M, Mutaf I, Habif S, Bayindir O. Pentoxifylline does not prevent hypoxia/reoxygenation-induced necrotizing enterocolitis. An experimental study. *Biol Neonate* 2004; 86 (1): 29-33.
- 129. Jilling T, Lu J, Jackson M, Caplan MS. Intestinal epithelial apoptosis initiates gross bowel necrosis in an experiemental rat model of neonatal necrotizing enterocolitis. *Pediatr Res* 2004; 55 (4): 622-629.
- 130. Uguralp S, Mizrak B, Karabulut AB, Gurbuz N, Demircan M. Interferon-alpha reduces the development of experimental necrotizing enterocolitis. *Cytokine* 2004; **25** (5): 204-211.



APPENDIX B: COMPLETE METHODS



The proposal for our study was submitted to Brigham Young University and Intermountain Health Care Institutional Review Boards who required an outline of the study design, hypotheses and objectives. Students were hired through BYU to assist in collection of data pertaining to the study. The students were screened for communicable diseases and issued a temporary badge for identification through Intermountain Health Care. Students also signed confidential forms at Intermountain Health Care. The study was approved by both the Intermountain Health Care and Brigham Young University Institutional Review Boards in June 2009, 2010 and then again in June 2011 as a retrospective de-identified study not requiring individual informed consent. Patients were extracted and identified by the EMPI (electronic medical patient identification) number. Records of neonates were reviewed if born between January 1, 2002 and December 31, 2009, admitted to an Intermountain Health Care Newborn Intensive Care Unit and identified as developing "Bell" stage II or III NEC. Intermountain Health Care is a not-for-profit-healthcare company owning and operating twenty one hospitals with labor and delivery services in Utah and Idaho.

Electronic data was extracted from the Help 2 Intermountain Health Care computer program. Paper records were reviewed at Intermountain Health Care facilities including:

- Iron Mountain in Salt Lake City, Utah
- Primary Children's Medical Center in Salt Lake City, Utah
- Intermountain Medical Center in Salt Lake City, Utah
- Dixie Regional Medical Center in St George, Utah
- Valley View Medical Center in Cedar City, Utah
- Utah Valley Regional Medical Center in Provo, Utah.



When NEC was identified, radiographic images, radiographic reports, surgical and pathology reports, physicians and nurses notes, and electronic records pertaining to NEC were reviewed. The date of NEC diagnosis was defined as the date the gastric suction tube was placed. A form was designed to collect pertinent demographic, clinical and surgical data (Appendix F).

To document the occurrence of NEC we used the criteria originally proposed by Bell and coworkers,⁽¹¹⁾ then subsequently modified by Walsh *et al.*, ⁽¹²⁾ and later adopted by the Vermont Oxford Network.⁽¹³⁾ This definition required the presence of one or more of the following three clinical signs; 1) bilious gastric aspirate or emesis, 2) abdominal distension, 3) occult or gross blood in stool (no fissure) AND one or more of the following three radiographic findings: 1) pneumatosis intestinalis, 2) hepato-biliary gas, 3) pneumoperitoneum. The staging system assigns necrotizing enterocolitis into three stages of severity. Stage I includes criteria that are highly nonspecific such as feeding intolerance, abdominal distention, emesis and/or occult or gross blood in the stool. Stage II NEC criteria are defined as radiographic finding of hepato-bilary gas or pneumatosis intestinalis including criteria from stage 1 NEC, and stage III includes criteria from stage I and II along with pneumoperitoneum.

Maternal, neonatal and feeding type factors at different time periods prior to NEC were considered in all models for NEC. Maternal risk factors were considered in the models of NEC. These included:

- pregnancy induced hypertension (PIH) and/or HELLP syndrome (group of symptoms in pregnancy including hemolysis, elevated liver enzymes and low platelet count)
- 2) substance abuse



- 3) smoking during pregnancy, exposure to a smoker in the home
- 4) rupture of membranes greater or equal to 18 hours
- 5) maternal race

The neonatal risk factors considered in NEC models are listed as follows:

- 1) gender
- 2) gestational age (in weeks)
- 3) birth weight,
- 4) Apgar scores at 1 and 5 minutes
- 5) birth number (singleton, twin or triplet/quadruplet)
- 6) use of histamine receptor antagonist within five days of NEC diagnosis
- 7) use of proton pump inhibitors within five days of NEC diagnosis
- use of vasopressors (dopamine, dobutamine or milrinone) and nitric oxide (NO)
 within five days of NEC diagnosis
- 9) classification at birth (small, appropriate or large for gestational age)
- 10) hematocrit greater or equal to 65 percent within three days of birth
- 11) positive body fluid cultures within seven days of NEC diagnosis
- 12) NEC day of life (DOL)
- 13) number and volume (mL/kg) red blood cell (RBC) prior to NEC
- 14) number and volume (mL/kg) platelet transfusions prior to NEC.

The total number and volume (mL/kg) of RBC and platelet transfusions were recorded and log transformed (natural log). The lowest pH within three days of NEC was also considered for models of NEC severity for laboratory blood values, bowel resection and death from NEC.



All feeding types (including mother's own milk, fortified mother's own milk,

pasteurized human milk (PHM), fortified PHM, regular formula, elemental formula, premature formula and concentrated formula) were recorded to NEC diagnosis and grouped into different time periods. The different feeding time periods included:

- 1) Feedings the first three days of life (DOL)
- 2) Feedings the first five DOL
- 3) Feedings the first 14 DOL
- 4) First five days of feedings (any DOL) and
- 5) Feedings to NEC diagnosis.

All feedings in each time period were log transformed for analysis. Breast feedings were included with mother's own milk and estimated according to gestational age and day of life (DOL). Breast feeding amounts for neonates less than 38 gestational age at birth were estimated as follows:

- DOL 1 = 3.5 mL/feeding
- DOL 2 4 = 5 mL/feeding
- DOL 5 = 10 mL/feeding
- $DOL \ge 6 = 15 \text{ mL/feeding}$

Estimated breast feeding amounts for neonates greater or equal to 38 gestational age at birth followed this criteria:

- DOL 1 = 3.5 mL/feeding
- DOL 2 = 5 mL/feeding
- DOL 3 = 12 mL/feeding
- DOL 4 = 25 mL/feeding



- DOL 5 = 30 mL/feeding
- DOL > 6 = 40 mL/feeding.

The rate of the progression of feedings (the first five days of feedings and first five DOL) were recorded. This calculation was done by taking the difference in mL of feedings /kg from one day to the next and averaged the first five DOL and the first five days of feedings.

Feeding types included mother's own milk, pasteurized human milk(PHM), cow milk based formula, soy based formula, premature, hydrolyzed formula, fortified mother's own milk, using human milk fortifier (HMF), fortified pasteurized human milk (PHM) using HMF, fortified mother's own milk using a HMF, fortified PHM using a human milk based fortifier, premature infant formula, premature discharge formula, concentrated cow milk based formula, concentrated soy formula, concentrated hydrolyzed formula, and concentrated premature discharge formula. The feedings in each group were log transformed and percentages were calculated for analysis.

Feedings were combined into different groups which included:

- 1) mother's own milk plus estimated breast feedings plus PHM
- 22-24 cal/oz fortified mother's own milk plus fortified PHM using powdered HMF
- 26-30 cal/oz fortified mother's own milk plus fortified PHM using powdered HMF
- 4) 20 cal/oz formula (cow milk based, soy and hydrolyzed)
- 5) 22-24 cal/oz fortified formulas (cow milk based, soy, and hydrolyzed)
- 7) 26-30 cal/oz fortified formulas (cow milk based, soy, or hydrolyzed)



All feeding groups (first three DOL, first five DOL, first 14 DOL, first five feeding days any DOL, and feedings to diagnosis of NEC) were compared between the two stages of NEC.

Post conceptional age (PCA) in weeks to NEC, PCA to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) after NEC diagnosis and PCA to discharge was calculated and recorded.

Stepwise selection models (logistic regression for binary variables) were developed using SAS (version 9.2, 2008, Cary, NC) which considered the maternal, neonatal, and feeding type factors in different time periods. Regression models included 1) stage II *vs.* stage III NEC, 2) selected laboratory values within three days of NEC diagnosis and 3) outcomes of bowel resection and death due to NEC. In addition, the lowest pH (arterial or venous within three days of NEC) was considered in models for the effect on laboratory values, and odds for bowel resection or death from NEC.

Laboratory values recorded included the highest C-reactive protein, highest leukocyte count, lowest neutrophil count, highest immature to total neutrophil ratio,⁽¹⁴⁾ lowest pH, lowest platelet count and highest mean platelet volume. Outcome models for NEC included gestational age to full feedings after NEC diagnosis (140 mL/kg/d), post conceptual age to discharge, small and large bowel resection and mortality from NEC.

Pathology and surgical reports were reviewed to determine the anatomic area and length of bowel resection. Small bowel resections were grouped as follows:

- $\leq 20 \text{ cm resected}$
- 20-75 cm resected
- > 75 cm resected.

Colonic resections were grouped as cecum, ascending, transverse, or descending/sigmoid resections.



Clinical and descriptive characteristics as well as stepwise regression models are reported as number (n), percentages (%), least square means (LSM), standard errors (SE), means, r^2 , adjusted odds ratios (OR), and 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). *P* values were set *a priori* at $\alpha = \leq 0.01$.

APPENDIX C: COMPLETE RESULTS



A total of 320 neonates were identified with stage \geq II NEC and born between January 1, 2002 and December 31, 2009 (Figure 1). Ninety six were born at a non-Intermountain Healthcare hospital and transferred for NEC treatment. These ninety six, as well as four others born within an Intermountain Healthcare hospital, lacked pre-NEC data essential for analysis and therefore, were not included in this study. Finally, a total of 220 neonates were included in the study including 225 NEC episodes (157 stage II and 68 stage III). One patient had three distinct episodes of NEC stage II, and two patients had one episode of stage II and a subsequent episode of stage III. Each episode of stage II or III NEC was recorded separately.

Characteristics of those with stage II and stage III NEC are contrasted in Table 1. Neonates who developed stage III were born at earlier gestational age (P < 0.0001) and lower birth weight (P < 0.0001) and with slightly lower 5 minute Apgar score (P = 0.0352). The diagnosis of NEC occurred on about the same day of life in stage II vs. stage III cases even though stage II neonates were of slightly older post-conceptual age (PCA) at diagnosis. No differences were identified in gender, race, singleton vs. multiple birth number, or any of the maternal factors considered.

Laboratory values during the three day period before NEC were more likely to abnormal among those who developed stage III (Table 2). Specifically, the group that developed stage III had a higher CRP, I/T neutrophil ratio, and MPV, and a lower pH and platelet count. However, neutropenia and leukocytosis were not more common in one group than the other. Several laboratory values were missing during this time period including a total of 31 C-reactive protein values, seven leukocyte counts, seven I/T neutrophil ratios, eleven total neutrophil counts, 82 pHs, eight platelet counts and nineteen mean platelet volumes.


Red blood cell (RBC) and platelet transfusions prior to NEC were much more common among those who had stage III (Tables 3 and 4). The use of vasopressors and/or nitric oxide (NO), within five days of developing NEC, were more common in those who went on to stage III; and death and death ascribed to NEC were also much more common in this group (Table 5).

Model for Stage II vs. Stage III NEC

Factors identified in regression analysis predicting a greater likelihood of stage III *vs.* stage II NEC were 1) a greater volume (mL/kg) of RBC transfusions (OR 2.413, {CI 1.854 to 3.107} P<0.0001), and 2) a greater volume of pasteurized human milk prior to NEC development (OR 1.316, {CI 1.071 to 1.617}, P = 0.0089). Factors that predicted a lower likelihood of stage III included 1) earlier feedings with mother's own milk (colostrum – first five days of feedings) ((OR 0.802, {CI 0.669 to 0.961}, P = 0.0170). and 2) an earlier DOL to NEC diagnosis (OR 0.937, {CI 0.906 to 0.968}, P < 0.0001)

Models for Laboratory Values

Laboratory values within each stage of NEC included the highest CRP, highest leukocyte count, highest immature neutrophil to total neutrophil ratio, lowest neutrophil count, lowest pH, lowest platelets, and highest mean platelet volume within three days of NEC.

Two factors predicted a greater likelihood of a high CRP within stage II NEC including: 1) a low pH (P < 0.0001) and 2) small for gestational age (SGA) (P=0.0076). $r^2 = 0.328$. A low pH (P=0.0003) was identified as the only predictor for a high CRP within stage III NEC. $r^2 = 0.249$.

No significant predictors were identified for a high leukocyte count within stage II NEC. We identified seven factors that predicted a greater likelihood of high leukocytes within stage III



NEC. These included 1) a lower gestational age (P < 0.0001); 2) Platelet transfusions (P = 0.0027); 3) fortified mother's own milk and PHM (log unit) to DOL 14 (P < 0.0001); 4) less mother's own milk and PHM (log unit) to diagnosis of NEC (P < 0.0001); 5) PHM (log unit) to DOL five (P = 0.0007); percent mother's own milk with PHM (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0013); and 6) Less fortified formula (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0039). $r^2 = 0.762$.

Two factors predicted a greater likelihood of a high I/T neutrophil ratio within stage II NEC including 1) a low pH (P < 0.0001) and 2) a higher percent of PHM the first five DOL (P = 0.0048). r² = 0.354. Four factors that predicted a greater likelihood of a high immature neutrophil to total neutrophil ratio (I/T ratio) within stage III NEC. These included 1) a lower use of proton pump inhibitors (P < 0.0001) or histamine receptors antagonists (P = 0.0021); 2) fewer red blood cell transfusions (P = 0.0043); 3) total feeding (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P=0.0003); and 4) lower percent of early mother's own milk the first three DOL (P = 0.0056). r² = 0.522.

A single predictor for a low neutrophil count within stage II was a lower birth weight (*P*=0.0004). $r^2 = 0.235$. For stage III NEC, total feedings (log unit) to NEC diagnosis was the only predictor for a low neutrophil count (*P*=0.0002). $r^2 = 0.25$.

Four factors predicted a greater likelihood of a low pH within stage II including 1) higher volume (mL/kg) of RBC transfusions (P = 0.0086); 2) positive cultures prior to developing NEC (P = 0.0008); 3) a lower birth weight (P = 0.082) and 4) lower amounts of fortified (22-24 cal/oz) formula (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0027). r² = 0.461. Two factors predicted a greater likelihood of a low pH within stage III NEC included 1) lower amounts of fortified (22-24 cal/oz) formula (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P < 0.0001) and 2) fortified)22-30 cal/oz) formula (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P < 0.0001). r² = 0.312.



Four factors predicted a greater likelihood of a lower platelet count within stage II NEC. These included 1) a low pH (P < 0.0001); 2) lower percent of early mother's own milk the first five DOL (P = 0.0002); 3) fewer total feedings (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0004); and 4) higher percent mother's own milk combined with PHM the first 14 DOL (P = 0.0019). $r^2 = 0.475$. No significant predictors were identified for a low platelet counts within stage III NEC.

Two factors predicted a high mean platelet volume within stage II NEC including: 1) lower percent of early mother's own milk for the first five DOL (P = 0.0083) and 2) lower percent of fortified (22-24 cal/oz) mother's own milk combined with fortified (22-24 cal/oz) PHM to the NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0021). $r^2 = 0.386$. Four factors predicted a high mean platelet volume within stage III NEC including 1) use of histamine receptor antagonists (P < 0.0001); 2) lower maternal substance abuse (P = 0.0030); 3) lower total feedings (log unit) to DOL 14 (P =0.0052); and 4) mother's own milk (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0083). $r^2 = 0.49$.

We concluded that laboratory values did not show any significant factors that were practically significant or meaningful based on the selected maternal, neonatal, or feeding type factors in different time periods studied.

Models for Post Conceptual Age in Weeks to Full Feedings post NEC

Four factors were identified that predicted a greater likelihood for earlier post conceptual age (PCA) in weeks to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) within stage II NEC including 1) a lower gestational age (P < 0.0001); 2) less total feeding (log unit) to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0002); 3) percent of early mother's own milk the first five DOL (P = 0.0020); and 4) lower total feedings (log unit) to DOL 14 (P = 0.0047). r² = 0.755. Four factors predicted a greater likelihood for earlier post PCA to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) within stage III NEC including: 1) a lower gestational age (P = 0.0002); 2) no maternal substance abuse (P = 0.0023); 3) less percent PHM



to NEC diagnosis (P = 0.0006); and 4) a lower percent of 20 cal/oz formula (cow milk based or soy) the first five feeding days (any DOL) (P = 0.0056). $r^2 = 0.683$.

We concluded that PCA to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) in both stage, did not show any practically significant findings that were meaningful based on the selected maternal, neonatal, or feeding type factors in different time periods studied.

Model for Post Conceptual Age in Weeks to Discharge

Seven factors predicted a lower PCA in weeks to discharge within stage III including: 1) maternal race (P<0.0001) (specifically: hispanics were 45.1 PCA in weeks, whites were 45.6 PCA in weeks and other races were 58.6 PCA in weeks), 2) number of RBC transfusions (P = 0.0009), 3) higher gestational age (P = 0.002), 4) PHM (log unit) the first five feeding days, any DOL (P = 0.0003), 5) less early mother's own milk (log unit) the first three DOL (P = 0.0013), 6) the percent early mother's own milk the first five DOL (P = 0.0049), and 7) less PHM (log unit) the first three DOL (P = 0.0073). r² = 0.697.

We concluded that regression models for PCA to discharge did not show any practically significant findings that were meaningful based on the selected maternal, neonatal, or feeding type factors in different time periods studied.

Models for Bowel Resection

A regression model for small bowel resection among stage III NEC demonstrated that those with an intact small bowel were more likely to have received mothers own milk combined with PHM to NEC diagnosis (OR 0.936, {CI 0.885 to 0.989}, P = 0.0194). A regression model for large bowel resection did not demonstrate any significant maternal, neonatal or feeding type factors influencing colonic resection.



All bowel resection (small or large bowel) comparing mild resection *vs*. moderate/severe resection plus the expired neonates for stage III NEC showed no predicting factors: maternal, neonatal or feeding types in different time periods were significant.

Model for Death from NEC

Five factors significantly predicted the likelihood of death from NEC among those that had stage III disease included 1) a low pH (OR 2.212, {CI 1.27 to 3.853}, P = 0.0050), 2) the absence of PIH or HELLP syndrome (OR 0.018, {CI 0.001 to 0.273}, P = 0.0038), 3) less early mother's own milk (log unit) for five days (any DOL) (OR 0.961, {CI 0.937 to 0.986}, P =0.0025), 4) less total feedings (log unit) to DOL 14, (OR 0.618, {CI 0.431 to 0.885}, P =0.0087), and 5) less percent of formula to DOL 14 (OR 0.965, {CI 0.937 to 0.993}, P = 0.0151).

A regression analysis demonstrated that gestational age increased by 0.08 weeks for each percent of formula the first 14 DOL (P < 0.0001) and gestational age also increased by 0.37 weeks for every log of total feedings to DOL 14 (P = 0.1228). Thus, formula and total feedings to DOL 14 were more common among the larger gestational age neonates.





Figure 1 Diagramatic display of the subjects studied



	Stage I	I n = 157	Stage	III n = 68	<i>P</i> -value
Maternal Factors		\leftarrow n	$(\%) \rightarrow$		
PIH and/or HELLP	29	(18.5)	13	(19.1)	0.909
syndrome					
Smoker	19	(12.1)	7	(10.3)	0.697
Smoker in the home	24	(15.3)	8	(11.8)	0.487
Substance abuse	9	(5.7)	4	(5.9)	0.965
Rupture membranes ≥ 18 hrs	32	(20.4)	8	(11.8)	0.260
Unknown	6	(3.8)	4	(5.9)	
Fetal/ Neonatal Factors					
Gender: Male	76	(48.4)	38	(55.9)	0.303
Female	81	(51.6)	30	(44.1)	
Race: White	122	(77.7)	47	(69.1)	0.176
Black	5	(3.2)	1	(1.5)	
Hispanic	21	(13.4)	14	(20.6)	
Other	9	(5.7)	6	(8.8)	
Small for Gestational Age	21	(13.4)	10	(14.7)	0.790
(SGA)					
Singleton	115	(73.3)	50	(73.5)	0.531
Twin	39	(24.8)	15	(22.1)	
Triplet or Quadruplet	3	(1.9)	3	(4.4)	
Hematocrit \geq 65 percent	4	(2.6)	0	(0.0)	0.184
Proton Pump Inhibitors or	99	(63.1)	49	(72.1)	0.191
Histamine receptor					
antagonists within 5 days of					
NEC					
Least Square Means (95% C	Confidence Inte	ervals)	1		1
Gestational age (weeks)	32.7	(32.0 - 33.3)	30.0	(29.0 - 30.9)	< 0.0001
Birth weight (grams)	1891	(1774-2008)	1371	(1193 – 1549)	< 0.0001
Apgar score: 1 minute	5.95	(5.55 - 6.35)	5.34	(4.73 - 5.96)	0.107
Apgar score: 5 minutes	7.83	(7.58 - 8.09)	7.33	(6.93 - 7.72)	0.035
PCA at NEC diagnosis	35.5	(34.9 - 36.1)	32.8	(31.9 - 33.8)	< 0.0001
NEC day of life	19.9	(17.1 - 22.7)	20.9	(15.8 - 24.4)	0.946
PCA to full feedings (140	38.55	(37.8 - 39.3)	41.3	(39.8 - 42.7)	0.001
mL/kg/d) after NEC					
diagnosis					
Discharge PCA	40.9	(40.1 - 41.8)	46.5	(44.9 - 48.1)	< 0.0001

Table 1 Characteristics of 220 neonates and 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC

PIH - pregnancy induced hypertension

HELLP syndrome - a group of symptoms including hemolysis, elevated

liver enzymes, and low platelet count

PCA - Post Conceptual Age



	Stage II NEC n= 157		Stage II NEC $n = 157$ Stage III NEC $n = 68$		Stage III NEC n = 68		<i>P</i> -value
	Means	s.d. *	Means	s.d.			
Highest C-Reactive Protein (CRP) mg/dL	2.08	4.09	5.26	5.35	<0.0001		
Highest Leukocyte count 10 ³ /µL	13.34	5.45	16.01	11.98	0.029		
Highest I/T neutrophil ratio**	0.26	0.87	0.55	0.29	0.001		
Lowest Neutrophil Count 10 ³ /µL	4.60	3.29	4.99	6.59	0.570		
Lowest pH (arterial or venous)	7.32	0.09	7.15	0.13	<0.0001		
Lowest Platelet Count $10^3/\mu L$	339.3	136.0	175.7	128.7	<0.0001		
Highest Mean Platelet Volume (MPV) fL	9.50	1.47	10.65	1.69	<0.0001		

Table 2 Laboratory values three days preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC

* Standard deviation

**Ratio of immature neutrophils (metamylocytes and bands) to total neutrophils (segmented neutrophils plus bands plus metamyeocytes)



		Stag	e II n= 157	Stage	III $n = 68$	<i>P</i> -value
		LSM	I (95% CI)*	LSM	(95% CI)	
Total volume	mL	1252	(953 - 1644)	527	(362 - 828)	0.0012
Mother's own milk (MOM)	mL	164.3	(113.0 - 238.8)	90.1	(51.0 - 159.1)	0.0834
% MOM		31.7	(26.9 - 36.5)	37.6	(30.3 - 45.0)	0.1823
Pasteurized human milk (PHM)	mL	1.5	(1.1 - 1.9)	2.7	(1.9 - 4.1)	0.0072
MOM + PHM	mL	146.8	(98.8 - 218.2)	112.9	(62.1 - 205.3)	0.4705
% MOM and PHM		29.7	(24.9 – 34.5)	39.7	(32.4 - 47.0)	0.0254
22-24 cal/oz MOM using powdered		33.4	(19.5 - 56.9)	19.6	(8.7 - 44.2)	0.2841
human milk fortifier (HMF)	mL					
22-24 cal/oz PHM using powdered		1.3	(1.0 - 1.7)	2.1	(1.5 - 3.1)	0.0376
HMF	mL					
22-30 cal/oz MOM + PHM using		37.5	(21.6 - 65.2)	25.95	(11.22 - 60.0)	0.4705
powdered HMF	mL					
% 22-30 cal/oz MOM + PHM using		26.4	(21.4 - 31.4)	25.4	(17.9 - 32.9)	0.8278
powdered HMF						
20 cal/oz cow milk based and soy		22.8	(14.6 - 35.7)	8.7	(4.4 – 17.2)	0.0210
formula	mL					
22-24 cal/oz cow milk based and soy		7.2	(4.7 - 11.2)	4.5	(2.3 - 8.9)	0.2540
formula	mL					
20 cal/oz Hydrolyzed formula	mL	2.1	(1.6 - 2.9)	1.7	(1.0 - 2.7)	0.4163
22-24 cal/oz Hydrolyzed formula	mL	1.4	(1.1 - 1.7)	1.2	(0.9 - 1.6)	0.4525
20 cal/oz cow milk based, soy and		33.3	(20.8 - 53.1)	10.6	(5.2 – 21.6)	0.0111
hydrolyzed formula	mL					
% 20 cal/oz cow milk based, soy, and		26.3	(21.0 - 31.5)	19.8	(11.7 - 27.9)	0.1877
hydrolyzed formula			. ,		``````````````````````````````````````	
22-30 cal/oz cow milk based, soy and		9.7	(6.1 - 15.5)	6.2	(3.0 - 12.7)	0.3045
hydrolyzed formula	mL				· ·	
% 22-30 cal/oz cow milk based, soy,		11.5	(8.1 - 15.0)	9.3	(4.0 - 14.5)	0.4724
and hydrolyzed formula						

Table 3 Feeding types preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC

*Least square means (unlogged) and 95% confidence intervals



	Stage II NEC $n = 157$	Stage III NEC $n = 68$	<i>P</i> -value
	LSM (95% CI)*	LSM (95% CI)	
RBC Transfusions	1.8 (1.6 - 2.1)	4.0 (3.2-4.9)	< 0.0001
Platelet	1.1 (1.0 - 1.3)	1.7 (1.5 - 2.0)	< 0.0001
Transfusions			

Table 4 Red blood cell (RBC) and platelet transfusions preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC

*Least square means (95% confidence intervals)



	Stage I	I NEC	Stage	III NEC	<i>P</i> -value
	n = 1	157	n=	= 68	1 (0100
		← n (%) →		
Positive cultures (within		`	T		
7 days before NEC)					0.0321
Blood	7	(4.5)	7	(10.3)	
Urine	1	(0.6)	3	(4.4)	
None	149	(94.9)	58	(85.3)	
Positive cultures (within					
7 days before and after					0.0001
NEC)					
Blood	27	(17.2)	23	(33.8)	
Urine	6	(3.8)	3	(4.4)	
Multiple	2	(1.3)	7	(10.3)	
None	122	(77.7)	35	(51.5)	
Peritoneal Cultures					
(within 7 days after	0	(0)	10	(14.7)	< 0.0001
NEC)					
Vasopressors/ nitric					
oxide (within 5 days					
before and after NEC)					
Dopamine	7	(4.5)	48	(70.6)	< 0.0001
Dobutamine	1	(0.6)	14	(20.6)	< 0.0001
Milirone	2	(1.3)	5	(7.4)	0.0159
Nitric Oxide	1	(0.6)	3	(4.4)	0.0491
Small bowel resection					
None	157	(100)	6	(8.5)	< 0.0001
<20 cm			27	(39.7)	
20-75 cm			17	(25.0)	
>75 cm			13	(19.1)	
Died before surgery			5	(7.4)	
Colonic resection					
None	157	(100)	22	(32.4)	< 0.0001
1 section			7	(10.3)	
2 sections			12	(17.7)	
3 sections			22	(32.4)	
Died before surgery			5	(7.4)	
Total Mortality	5	(3.2)	28	(41.2)	< 0.0001
Mortality from NEC	0	(0)	24	(35.3)	< 0.0001

Table 5 Morbidity and mortality of 220 neonates with 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC



Variable	Stage II NEC $n = 157$	Stage III NEC n = 68	P-value
	LSM (95% CI)*	LSM (95% CI)	
Early mother's own milk (MOM) mL	3.3 (2.6 - 4.20)	2.1 (1.5 - 3.0)	0.0489
%Early MOM	20.5 (15.2 - 25.8)	15.8 (7.8 - 23.8)	0.3329
Pasteurized human milk (PHM) mL	1.3 (1.1 - 1.4)	1.4 (1.2 - 1.7)	0.3480
20 cal/oz cow milk based and soy	6.7 (4.8 - 9.3)	3.5 (2.1 - 5.8)	0.0383
based formula mL			
% 20 cal/oz cow milk based and soy	38.2 (31.3 - 45.0)	26.3 (15.8 - 36.8)	0.0631
based formula			

*Least square means and 95% confidence intervals

Table / Feeding types the first 5 days of file preceding 225 episodes of stage > 1
--

Variable	Stage II NEC $n = 157$	Stage III NEC n=68	P-value
	LSM (95% CI)*	LSM (95% CI)	
Early mother's own milk (MOM) mL	12.6 (8.9 - 17.7)	6.1 (3.6 - 10.3)	0.0234
% Early MOM	36.4 (30.0 - 42.9)	35.5 (25.8 - 45.2)	0.8762
Pasteurized human milk (PHM) mL	1.3 (1.1 - 1.5)	1.5 (1.2 - 1.8)	0.4288
22-24 cal/oz early MOM using	1.1 (1.0 - 1.2)	1.0 (0.9 - 1.1)	0.3523
powdered human milk fortifier (HMF)			
mL			
20 cal/oz cow milk based and soy	11.5 (7.8 - 17.1)	4.5 (2.5 - 8.3)	0.0116
based formula mL			
% 20 cal/oz cow milk base and soy	33.8 (27.5 - 40.0)	22.6 (13.1 - 32.2)	0.0564
based formula			

*Least square means and 95% confidence intervals



×× · · · ·	~ · · ·	1.50	a w		D 1
Variable	Stage II	NEC $n=157$	Stage III	NEC n = 68	<i>P</i> -value
	LSM	(95% CI)*	LSM ((95% CI)	
Total volume mL	369	(258 – 529)	136	(79 – 235)	0.0030
Mother's own milk (MOM) mL	78.9	(53.2 – 116.7)	38.5	(20.7 - 67.9)	0.0406
% MOM	44.5	(38.5 - 50.6)	53.0	(43.7 - 62.3)	0.1361
Pasteurized human milk (PHM) mL	1.4	(1.2 - 1.8)	1.8	(1.3 - 2.5)	0.2197
MM + PHM mL	71.4	(47.6 – 107.2)	45.4	(24.4 - 84.1)	0.2195
% MM + PHM	40.0	(33.8 - 45.9)	51.2	(42.1 - 60.4)	0.0410
22-24 cal/oz MOM using powdered	11.3	(7.1 - 17.8)	4.5	(2.2 - 9.0)	0.0307
human milk fortifier (HMF) mL					
22-24 cal/oz PHM using powdered	1.2	(1.0 - 1.4)	1.4	(1.1 - 1.8)	0.3128
HMF mL					
22-30 cal/oz MOM + PHM using	11.6	(7.3 – 18.6)	5.3	(2.6 - 10.8)	0.0709
powdered HMF mL					
% 22-30 cal/oz MOM + PHM using	17.3	(13.3 – 21.3)	13.4	(7.3 – 19.5)	0.2959
powdered HMF					
20 cal/oz cow milk based or soy based	12.2	(7.9 – 18.8)	5.3	(2.8 - 10.3)	0.0388
formula mL					
22-24 cal/oz cow milk based or soy	3.2	(2.3 - 4.5)	1.8	(1.1 - 3.0)	0.0559
based formula mL					
20 cal/oz hydrolyzed formula mL	1.5	(1.2 - 1.8)	1.2	(0.9 - 1.7)	0.3443
22-24 cal/oz hydrolyzed formula mL	1.2	(1.0 - 1.3)	1.0	(0.8 - 1.2)	0.1938
20 cal/oz cow milk based, soy and	15.9	(10.3 - 24.7)	6.2	(3.2 - 12.0)	0.0040
hydrolyzed formula mL					
% All 20 cal /oz cow milk based, soy,	23.5	(18.2 - 28.8)	18.2	(10.1 –	0.2745
and hydrolyzed mL				26.2)	
22-30 cal/oz combined fortified cow	3.6	(2.6 - 5.2)	1.8	(1.0 - 3.0)	0.0277
milk based, soy, and hydrolyzed					
formula mL					
% combined 22-30 cal/oz cow milk	7.3	(4.41 - 10.1)	4.1	(-0.3 - 8.4)	0.2278
based, soy, and hydrolyzed formula					

Table 8 Feeding types the first 14 days of life preceding 225 episodes of stage ≥ II NEC

*Least square means and 95% confidence intervals



Table 9 Feeding types the first 5 feeding days (any day of life) preceding 225 episodes of stage ≥ II NEC

Variable	Stage II NEC n = 157	Stage III NEC n= 68	<i>P</i> -value
	LSM (95% CI)*	LSM (95% CI)	
Mother's own milk (MOM) mL	73.8 (53.4-102.1)	32.5 (19.9 – 53.1)	0.0063
% MOM	60.6 (54.3 - 66.9)	61.9 (52.4 - 71.5)	0.8228
Pasteurized human milk (PHM) mL	1.3 (1.1 – 1.6)	1.7 (1.3 - 2.1)	0.1854
22-24 cal/oz MOM using powdered	1.3 (1.1 - 1.5)	1.1 (0.9 - 1.40)	0.4115
human milk fortifier (HMF) mL			
20 cal/oz cow milk based and soy	18.7 (12.3 - 28.5)	6.6 (3.5 – 12.5)	0.0079
formula mL			
% 20 cal/oz cow milk based formula	32.9 (26.8 - 39.1)	25.0 (15.6 - 34.3)	0.1624

*Least square means and 95% confidence intervals



www.manaraa.com

Variable	Stage I	I NEC n= 157	Stage III	NEC $n = 68$	<i>P</i> -value
	LSM	I (95% CI)*	LSM	(95% CI)	i vuide
Total volume mL	1252	(953 - 1644)	527	(362 - 828)	0.0012
Mother's own milk (MOM) mL	164.3	(113.0 - 238.8)	90.1	(51.0 - 159.1)	0.0834
% MOM	31.7	(26.9 - 36.5)	37.6	(30.3 - 45.0)	0.1823
Pasteurized human milk (PHM) mL	1.5	(1.1 - 1.9)	2.7	(1.9 - 4.1)	0.0072
MOM + PHM mL	146.8	(98.8 - 218.2)	112.9	(62.1 - 205.3)	0.4705
% MOM + PHM	29.7	(24.9 - 34.5)	39.7	(32.4 - 47.0)	0.0254
22-24 cal/oz MOM using powdered	33.4	(19.5 - 56.9)	19.6	(8.7 – 44.2)	0.2841
human milk fortifier (HMF) mL					
22-24 cal/oz PHM using powdered	1.3	(1.0 - 1.7)	2.1	(1.5 - 3.1)	0.0376
HMF mL					
22-30 cal/oz MOM+PHM using	37.5	(21.6 - 65.2)	25.95	(11.22 - 60.0)	0.4705
powdered HMF mL					
% 22-30 cal/oz MOM + PHM using	26.4	(21.4 - 31.4)	25.4	(17.9 - 32.9)	0.8278
powdered HMF					
20 cal/oz cow milk based and soy	22.8	(14.6 - 35.7)	8.7	(4.4 – 17.2)	0.0210
formula mL					
22-24 cal/oz cow milk based and soy	7.2	(4.7 - 11.2)	4.5	(2.3 - 8.9)	0.2540
formula mL					
20 cal/oz hydrolyzed formula mL	2.1	(1.6 - 2.9)	1.7	(1.0 - 2.7)	0.4163
22-24 cal/oz hydrolyzed formula mL	1.4	(1.1 - 1.7)	1.2	(0.9 - 1.6)	0.4525
20 cal/oz cow milk based, soy, and	33.3	(20.8 - 53.1)	10.6	(5.2 - 21.6)	0.0111
hydrolyzed formula mL					
% 20 cal/oz cow milk based, soy, and	26.3	(21.0 - 31.5)	19.8	(11.7 – 27.9)	0.1877
hydrolyzed formula mL					
22-30 cal/oz cow milk based, soy and	9.7	(6.1 - 15.5)	6.2	(3.0 - 12.7)	0.3045
hydrolyzed formula mL					
% 22-30 cal/oz fortified cow milk based,	11.5	(8.1 - 15.0)	9.3	(4.0 - 14.5)	0.4724
soy, and hydrolyzed formula					

Table 10 Feeding types preceding 225 episodes of stage \geq II NEC

*Least square means and 95% confidence intervals



APPENDIX D: COMPLETE DISCUSSION



The most significant associations with severe NEC we identified were earlier gestational age, lower birth weight and larger volumes of RBC transfusions administered prior to NEC diagnosis. The most significant protective factor from severe NEC we identified was early mother's own milk feedings. However, this protective effect was not observed for pasteurized human milk. However, no cause and effect are claimed with the association of RBC transfusions and severity of NEC.

Many reports have identified an association of RBC transfusions and the development of NEC ⁽¹⁻²⁾ but this is the first report demonstrating the association between RBC transfusions and NEC severity. A recent study indicated that 1) 25-30 percent of NEC cases followed a RBC transfusion generally within 6 to 24 hours, 2) neonates with transfusion-associated NEC are generally born at earlier gestational age than those with NEC and no antecedent transfusion, and 3)neonates with transfusion-associated NEC have generally had one or more previous RBC transfusions before the one that precipitates NEC.⁽³⁾ Our study demonstrated an association of RBC transfusions with the severity of NEC.

As the log unit of pasteurized human milk increased prior to NEC diagnosis, there was a 32 percent increased likelihood for stage III. Distinct differences exist between pasteurized human milk and fresh maternal milk. The process of pasteurization (Holder method = 62.5 degrees C for 30 minutes) inactivates cellular components of milk, including T cell and B cells, macrophages, and neutrophils.⁽⁴⁻⁶⁾ Concentration of immunoglobulins A and G are also significantly reduced, as are lactoferrin, ⁽⁶⁻⁷⁾ lysozymes, ⁽⁸⁾ and erythropoientin. ⁽⁹⁻¹⁰⁾ Some growth factors have been reported to be reduced by pasteurization, including insulin-like growth factor-1 and insulin-like factor-2,⁽¹¹⁾ whereas others, like epidermal-like growth factor (EGF) and transforming growth factor-beta appear capable of withstanding heat treatment.⁽¹²⁾ As human



milk banking increases, it is critical to understand the effect of pasteurization on immunological components and to improve processing techniques to better preserve these components.

In contrast, early mother's own milk or colostrum (first five days of feedings) was associated with a reduction in odds for severe NEC (stage III). Colostrum as compared to mature maternal milk has many unique features including higher concentrations of secretory IgA, lactoferrin, anti-inflammatory cytokines, oligosaccharides, soluble CD-14 which binds to whole bacteria and bacterial cell wall components, and antioxidants.⁽¹³⁻¹⁵⁾ Moreover, mothers of the most preterm infants produce colostrum with even higher concentrations of many such factors compared with mothers of term infants.⁽¹⁶⁻¹⁸⁾

The observation that colostrum may decrease NEC severity, which generally occurs some three weeks later, is consistent with the recent observations from Gonzalez-Reivera *et al.*⁽¹⁹⁾ that NEC may be a consequence of events occurring soon after birth. We suggest that feeding colostrum (or lack there of) could be such an event.

Regression models for selected laboratory blood value (highest CRP, lowest leukocytes, highest I/T ratio, lowest neutrophil count, lowest pH, lowest platelet and highest mean platelet volume) demonstrated no meaningful predictors in the severity of NEC. Thus, we concluded that mother's own milk feedings *vs*. formula did not make any significant difference in the severity of NEC as examined by laboratory values.

We found that mother's own milk in combination with PHM had a protective effect on small bowel resection, whereas pasteurized human milk alone did not. However, the model for large bowel resection and severity of small and large bowel resection showed not maternal, neonatal or feeding type factors that predicted outcome.



Post conceptual age to full feedings (140 mL/kg/d) and PCA to discharge showed multiple predictors, but none that were consistent. Thus, we concluded that there were no feeding groups (mother's own milk, PHM or formula) that made a significant difference in achieving an earlier post conceptual age to full feedings post NEC or to discharge.

We also focused on factors associated with death from NEC and found that early colostrum feedings for five days decreased the odds of mortality. Recently, Meinzen-Derr *et al.*⁽²⁰⁾ also demonstrated an association between human milk feedings gven the first two weeks and reduction in death from NEC. Other factors that decreased the odds of mortality were 1) total feedings to DOL 14 and 2) formula the first 14 DOL. A regression model for gestational age and formula the first 14 DOL indicated that as gestational age increased in weeks, there was an increase in formula use and total feedings given. We suspect that the decreased risk of death by the use of formula and total feedings to DOL 14 was attributed to the larger gestational age neonate who was thus less likely to die from NEC.

We recognize several limitations of our study, foremost of which are those inherent in retrospective data analyses including susceptibility to error and bias. Other flaws include the many factors unknown to us because they were not recorded, namely, the reasons or timing of RBC transfusions, different feeding practices, different types of fortifiers used, and why colostrum was available for some neonates and not for others.

In conclusion, we sought to find associations with sever NEC using data from a multicentered healthcare database. Indeed we observed that neonates who received more RBC transfusions and less colostrum were more likely to have stage III disease. It is not clear whether successful programs to encourage early colostrum feedings would decrease the prevalence of stage III NEC in actual practice. Certainly any salutary effect of such practice changes could



have important beneficial effects for neonates, their families and society. Continued ongoing and future investigative efforts are necessary due to high human and economic costs of stage III NEC disease.



REFERENCES

- Mally P, Golombek SG, Mishra R, *et al.* Association of necrotizing enterocolitis with elective packed red blood cell transfusions in stable, growing, premature neonates. *Am J Perinatol* 2006; 23 (8): 451-458.
- Christensen RD. Association between red blood cell transfusions and necrotizing enterocolitis. *J Pediatr* 2011; **158** (3): 349-350.
- Christensen RD, Lambert DK, Henry E, Wiedmeier SE, Snow GL, Baer VL, *et al.* Is "transfusion-associated necrotizing enterocolitis" an authentic pathogenic entity? *Transfusion* 2010; **50** (5): 1106-1112.
- Bertino E, Coppa GV, Giuliani F, Coscia A, Gabrielli O, Sabatino G, *et al.* Effects of Holder pasteurization on human milk oligosaccharides. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol* 2008; 21: 381-385.
- Goelz R, Hihn E, Hamprecht K, Dietz K, Jahn G, Poets C, Elmlinger M. Effects of different CMV-heat-inactivation-methods on growth factors in human breast milk. *Pediatr Res* 2009; 65 (4): 458- 461.
- McPherson RJ, Wagner CL. The effect of pasteurization on transforming growth factor alpha and transforming growth factor beta 2 concentrations in human milk. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2001; **501**: 559-566.
- Newburg DS, Walker WA. Protection of the neonate by the innate immune system of developing gut and of human milk. *Pediatr Res* 2007; 61 (1): 2-8.
- Labeta MO, Vidal K, Nores JE, Arias M, Vita N *et al.* Innate recognition of bacteria in human milk is mediated by a milk-derived highly expressed pattern recognition receptor, soluble CD14. *J Exp Med* 2000; **191** (10): 1807-1812.



- Vidal K, Donnet-Hughes A. CD14: a soluble pattern recognition receptor in milk. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 2008; 606: 195-216.
- 10. Montagne P, Cuilliere ML, Mole C, Bene MC, Faure G. Immunological and nutritional composition of human milk in relation to prematurity and mother's parity during the first 2 weeks of lactation. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1999; **29** (1): 75-80.
- Dvorak B, Fituch CC, Williams CS, Hurst NM, Schanler RJ. Increased epidermal growth factor levels in human milk of mothers with extremely premature infants. *Pediatr Res* 2003; 54 (1): 15-19.
- Mathur NB, Dwarkadas AM, Sharma VK, Saha K, Jain N. Anti-infective factors in preterm human colostrum. *Acta Paediatr Scand* 1990; **79** (11): 1039-1044.
- Bjorksten B, Burman LG, de Chateau P, Fredrikzon B, Gothefors L, Hernell O. Collecting and banking human milk: To heat or not to heat? *Br Med J* 1980; **281** (6243): 765-769.
- 14. Lawrence RA. Storage of human milk and the influence of procedures on immunological components of human milk. *Acta Paediatr Suppl* 1999; **88** (430): 14-18.
- 15. Ford JE, Law BA, Marshall VM, Reiter B. Influence of the heat treatment of human milk on some of it protective constituents. *J Pediatr* 1977; **90** (1): 29-35.
- 16. Czank C, Prime D, Hartmann B, Simmer K, Hartmann PE. Retention of the immunological proteins of pasteurized human milk in relation to pasteurizer design and practice. *Pediatr Res* 2009; 66 (4): 374-379.
- 17. Koenig A, de Albuquerque Diniz EM, Barbosa SF, Vaz FA. Immunologic factors in human milk: the effects of gestational age and pasteurization. *J Hum Lact* 2005; **21** (4): 439-443.



- Untalan PB, Keeney SE, Palkowetz KH, Rivera A, Goldman AS. Heat susceptibility of interleukin-10 and other cytokines in donor human milk. *Breastfeed Med* 2009; 4 (3): 137-144.
- Gonzales-Rivera R, Culverhouse RC, Hamvas A, Tarr PI, Warner BB. The age of necrotizing enterocolitis onset: an application of Sartwell's incubation period model. *J Pernatol* 2011; 31 (8); 519-523.
- 20. Meinzen-Derr J, Poindexter B, Wrage L, Morrow AL, *et al* and NICH and Human
 Development Neonatal Research network. Role of human milk in extremely low birth weight infants' risk of necrotizing enterocolitis or death. *J Perinatol* 2009; 29 (1): 57-62.



APPENDIX E: IRB APPROVALS



www.manaraa.com



8th Avenue and C Street Salt Lake City, Utah 84143 801.408.1991 800.321.2107 801.408.6783 Fax officeofresearch@imail.org

August 24, 2009

Cheryl Miner Neonatology Utah Valley Regional Medical Center 1034 N 500 W Provo, UT 84601

RE: IRB # 1012858 - Feedings and Necrotizing Enterocolitis Protocol Title: Types of Feedings affect Necrotizing Enterocolitis (Stage II/III) Presentations and Outcomes: Data from a Multihospital HealthCare system On Agenda For: Initial Submission, Expedited Review Meeting Date: 9/24/2009(to be reported to the committee) Approved: 8/18/2009 Expires: 8/18/2010

Dear Cheryl Miner:

Your request for **EXPEDITED REVIEW** for the above mentioned research proposal has been reviewed by a member of the Intermountain Healthcare Institutional Review Board and approval has been given for the following:

- Protocol Summary Version Dated June 16, 2009
- Waiver of Informed Consent

Approval for this study expires on 8/18/2010. The FDA requires that research projects be reviewed yearly, or more often at the discretion of the IRB Committee. You will receive notification from the IRB Committee when it is time for review of this study. It is your responsibility to respond to this notification or approval for this study will be discontinued. In the meantime, if there are any administrative, procedural or clinical changes please submit them to the IRB for approval prior to making them effective.

It is your responsibility to notify DHHS and/or the FDA, and the Chairperson of the IRB Committee of any occurrence or emergency that seriously increases the risk to or affects the welfare of subjects.

If you have any questions regarding this decision, please contact Elaine Skinner-Ntiri in the IRB Office at (801) 408-6780.

Sincerely. noors M. aner

Bruce Mooers, MD Chairperson Intermountain Healthcare Institutional Review Board





Intermountain Healthcare Office of Research

8th Avenue and C Street Salt Lake City, Utah 84143 801.408.1991 800.321.2107 801.408.6783 Fax officeofresearch@imail.org

July 2, 2010

Cheryl Miner Neonatology Utah Valley Regional Medical Center 1034 N 500 W Provo, UT 84601

RE: IRB # 1012858 - Feedings and Necrotizing Enterocolitis Protocol Title: Types of Feedings affect Necrotizing Enterocolitis (Stage II/III) Presentations and Outcomes: Data from a Multihospital HealthCare system Meeting Date: 7/22/2010 (to be reported to the Committee) On Agenda For: Continuing Review of Research – Expedited Review in accordance with 45 CFR 46.110(f)(5) Approved: 6/16/2010 Expiration Date: 6/16/2011

Dear Cheryl Miner, MD:

The above referenced project has been reviewed by a member of the Intermountain Healthcare · Institutional Review Board and continuing approval was recommended.

The FDA requires that research projects be reviewed annually, or more often at the discretion of the IRB. You will be notified when it is time for renewal of this study. It is your responsibility to respond to this notification. If you do not respond, approval of this study will be terminated. In the meantime, if there are any administrative, procedural or clinical changes you will need to submit them to the IRB for approval prior to making them effective.

It is your responsibility to notify DHHS and/or the FDA, and the Chairperson of the IRB Committee of any occurrence or emergency that seriously increases the risk to or affects the welfare of subjects.

If you have questions regarding this decision, please contact Elaine Skinner-Ntiri in the IRB Office at (801) 408-6780.

Approved Items:

Application for Continuing Review Dated June 15, 2010

Sincerely.

Zun Moors MI

F. Bruce Mooers, MD Chairperson Intermountain Healthcare Institutional Review Board

CONTRACTOR OF STREET, S





8th Avenue and C Street Salt Lake City, Utah 84143 801.408.1991 800.321.2107 801.408.6783 Fax officeofresearch@imail.org

June 8, 2011

Cheryl Miner Neonatology Utah Valley Regional Medical Center 1034 N 500 W Provo, UT 84601

RE: IRB # 1012858 - Feedings and Necrotizing Enterocolitis Protocol Title: Types of Feedings affect Necrotizing Enterocolitis (Stage II/III) Presentations and Outcomes: Data from a Multihospital HealthCare system Meeting Date: 6/23/2011 (to be reported to the Committee) On Agenda For: Continuing Review of Research – Expedited Review in accordance with 45 CFR 46.110(f)(5) Approved: 6/2/2011 Expiration Date: 6/1/2012

Dear Cheryl Miner:

The above referenced project has been reviewed by a member of the Intermountain Healthcare Institutional Review Board and continuing approval was recommended.

The FDA requires that research projects be reviewed annually, or more often at the discretion of the IRB. You will be notified when it is time for renewal of this study. It is your responsibility to respond to this notification. If you do not respond, approval of this study will be terminated. In the meantime, if there are any administrative, procedural or clinical changes you will need to submit them to the IRB for approval prior to making them effective.

It is your responsibility to notify DHHS and/or the FDA, and the Chairperson of the IRB Committee of any occurrence or emergency that seriously increases the risk to or affects the welfare of subjects.

If you have questions regarding this decision, please contact Elaine Skinner-Ntiri in the IRB Office at (801) 408-6780.

Approved Items:

Application for Continuing Review Dated May 31, 2011

Sincerely.

une moons MI

F. Bruce Mooers, MD Chairperson Intermountain Healthcare Institutional Review Board



Institutional Review Board for Human Subjects



Brigham Young University A-285 ASB Provo, Utah 84602 (801) 422-3841 / Fax: (801) 422-0620

September 25, 2009

Cheryl Miner 1686 E Center Springville, UT 84663

Re: Presentations and Outcomes of Necrotizing Enterocolitis (Stage II/III) of different feeding types prior to diagnosis: Data from a Mulithospital Health Care System

Dear Cheryl Miner

This is to inform you that Brigham Young University's IRB has approved the above research study.

The approval period is from 9-25-2009 to 9-24-2010. Your study number is X090305. Please be sure to reference this number in any correspondence with the IRB.

Continued approval is conditional upon your compliance with the following requirements.

All protocol amendments and changes to approved research must be submitted to the IRB and not be implemented until approved by the IRB.

A few months before this date we will send out a continuing review form. There will only be two reminders. Please fill this form out in a timely manner to ensure that there is not a lapse in your approval.

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call me.

Sincerely,

Lane Fischer, Ph.D., Chair Sandee M.P. Munoz, Administrator Institutional Review Board for Human Subjects



Institutional Review Board for Human Subjects



Brigham Young University A-285 ASB Provo, Utah 84602 (801) 422-3841 / Fax: (801) 422-0620

August 24, 2010

Cheryl Miner 1686 E Center Springville, UT 84663

Re: X 090305 Presentations and Outcomes of Necrotizing Enterocolitis (Stage II/III) of different feeding types prior to diagnosis: Data from a Mulithospital Health Care System

Dear Cheryl Miner

This is to inform you Brigham Young University's IRB has renewed its approval of the above noted research study.

The approval period is from 8-24-2010 to 9-24-2011. Your study number is X090305. Please be sure to reference either this number and/or the study title in any correspondence with the IRB.

All conditions for continued approval during the prior approval period remain in effect. These include, but are not necessarily limited to the following requirements:

All protocol amendments and changes to approved research must be submitted to the IRB and not be implemented until approved by the IRB.

Sincerely,

Lan PhD, Chair

Sandee M.P. Munoz, Administrator Institutional Review Board for Human Subjects



APPENDIX F: MATERIALS



			Pt#							
T EPARTU Hel	M HX: PIH LP syndrome	I Smoke Smoke	Smoker during pregnancy Methamphetamines Rupture Smoker in home Cocaine							
IRTH/ TRANSPORT Hx: Facil			ty	Discharged	l LOS (d)	Enc	Encounter#			
Birth date		Birthplace								
Admit date										
Admit date										
Hct day 1-3	3:			PCA		weeks				
DEMOGRA	PHICS:									
GA	BW	Classi	fication	Birth numbe	r Gender	Apgar	· Scores			
		SGA A	GA LGA		Male					
March Dara	1171				Female	1 min	5 min 10 min			
Mom's Kace:	white Hisp Da	panic Black (te	Other:	1 st 14 DO	L or to NEC		mls			
Gastric	Gastric		Feeding							
Suction			Total a	nt						
	(Blood, urin	Bilious emesis/ e, CSF) 7 d p	<i>residuals</i> rior/post g	astric suction	<i>Pneumoper</i> tube placement	itoneum From	to			
Date	Site	Results								
EDICATION Dopamine Dobutamine JTCOMES II Feedings	NS: 5 days Nitric Oxid Milrinone Lived (ml) prior	s prior/ post g /e Expired to GSTP:	astric suct <u>H2 rece</u> Pepcid Tagam Zantac NEC St	ion tube place eptor antagoni (Famotidine ent (Cimitadin (Ranitidine) tage II NEC ml	ment; From: <u>sts Proton Pur</u>) Prilosec (e) Prevacid (Stage III Surg	mp Inhibitors Omeprazole Lansoprazo gery Date:	_ to 5 3) le)			
Amount (ml)										
ings										



Laboratory values:	3 days	prior/j	post NI	EC I	From:		_to					
DOL	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
DATE												
WEIGHT												
Transfusion: RBC												
Transfusion:												
												1
I TPE OFFEEDING												
Total ml												
TYPE of FEEDING												
Total ml												
TYPE of FEEDING												
Total ml												
TVDE of FFFDINC												
ITTE OFFEDING												
Total ml												
Emesis												
Enteral fluid												
(mL/kg/d)												
WBC												
Platelet Count												
Mean Plt Volume												
Platelet Mass	Ī		ſ	Ī			<u> </u>			[
(MPV x Plt Count)												
Abs Neutrophil												
Count												
% Myelocytes												
% Metamyelocytes												
% Bands												
% Segs or Neutrophils/Polys												
I:T <u>Immature cells</u> Total												
CRP				<u> </u>								<u>.</u>
рН												



